TWENTY SIXTH ANNUAL

WILLEM C. VIS INTERNATIONAL COMMERCIAL ARBITRATION MOOT 11 To 18 April 2019

MEMORANDUM FOR CLAIMANT



ON BEHALF OF: AGAINST:

Phar Lap Allevamento Black Beauty Equestrian

Rue Frankel 1 2 Seabiscuit Drive

Capital City Oceanside

Mediterraneo Equatoriana

CLAIMANT RESPONDENT

COUNSEL

• Satyajit Bose • Srinivas NC • Vrishank Singhania



TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	I
INDEX OF AUTHORITIES	V
INDEX OF CASESXX	X
INDEX OF AWARDSXXXII	X
INDEX OF LEGAL SOURCESXLI	V
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONSXL	V
STATEMENT OF FACTS	1
SUMMARY OF ARGUMENTS	3
Arguments	4
[1] The Tribunal has the Power to Adapt the Contract	4
[1.1] The Arbitration Clause is Governed by Mediterranean Law	4
[1.1.1] The Express Choice of Mediterranean Law Extends to the Arbitration Clause	5
[1.1.1.1] The Existence or Validity of the Sales Agreement has not been Challenged	5
[1.1.1.2] The 'Sales' Agreement Includes the Arbitration Clause	6
[1.1.1.3] The Parties did not Intend to Separate the Arbitration Clause	6
[1.1.2] The Parties Have Implicitly Chosen Mediterranean Law	7
[1.1.2.1] The Governing Law of the Sales Agreement is an Implied Choice of Law t Govern the Arbitration clause	
[1.1.2.2] An Implied Choice in Favour of the Law of the Seat Cannot be Concluded	8
[1.1.3] Mediterranean Law has the Closest Connection with the Arbitration Clause	9
[1.1.3.1] The Law of the Seat has No Connection with the Arbitration	0
[1.1.3.2] The Interpretation of the Arbitration Clause has the Closest Connection wit Mediterranean Law	
[1.2] The Adaptation Claim Falls Within the Scope of the Arbitration Clause1	.1
[1.2.1] The Adaptation Claim Falls Within the Scope of 'any dispute arising out of the contract'	
[1.2.1.1] Differences Regarding Adaptation Fall Within 'any dispute'	2



[1.2.1.2] The Adaptation Claim Arises out of the Sales Agreement
[1.2.1.3] Respondent Must Bear the Risk of any Ambiguity in the Contract14
[1.2.2] The Subjective Intent of the Parties was to Permit Adaptation by the Tribunal 14
2. Claimant is Entitled to Submit Evidence from the Other Arbitration Proceeding1
[2.1] The Tribunal has the Power to Determine the Entitlement of Parties to Submi Evidence
[2.2] Claimant is Entitled to Submit the Evidence, even if it has been Obtained
Illegally1
[2.2.1] International Tribunals Adopt a Liberal Approach to the Admission of Evidence
[2.2.1.1] Rules of Admissibility are Inapplicable in International Arbitration
[2.2.1.2] The Rule that Excludes Illegally Obtained Evidence Cannot be Extended to Arbitration
[2.2.2] The Admission of Illegally Obtained Evidence Satisfies the Policy Goals of International Arbitration
[2.2.2.1] Tribunals Adopt the Balancing Test to Ascertain the Admissibility of Illegally Obtained Evidence
[2.2.2.2] Applying the Balancing Test, the Tribunal Should Admit the Evidence 20
[2.2.3] Not Allowing the Submission of the Evidence Violates CLAIMANT's Right to be Heard
[2.3] The IBA Rules Permit the Admission of the Evidence
[2.4] RESPONDENT's Confidentiality Obligation is not Grounds for Excluding the Evidence
[3] Claimant is Entitled to Payment of 1,250,000 USD Resulting from an Adaptation of the Price
[3.1] Adaptation is Justified Under Clause 12 of the Sales Agreement 24
[3.1.1] The Imposition of Tariffs is Within the Scope of the Hardship Clause24
[3.1.1.1] Interpretation of the Hardship Clause as per Art. 8 CISG24
[3.1.1.2] Clause 12 Should be Constructed contra proferentem Against RESPONDENT 20





[3.1.2] The Imposition of Tariffs Amounts to Hardship	. 26
[3.1.2.1] The Imposition of the Tariffs meets the Required Threshold for Hardship	. 27
[3.1.2.2] The Tariffs were Imposed after the Conclusion of the Contract	. 28
[3.1.2.3] The Imposition of the Tariffs was not Reasonably Foreseeable	. 28
[3.1.2.4] The Imposition of Tariffs was Beyond CLAIMANT'S Control	. 29
[3.1.2.5] The Risk was not Assumed by CLAIMANT	. 29
[3.1.3] Price Adaptation is a Remedy Available under Clause 12	. 29
[3.2] In Any Event, Price Adaptation is Justified Under the CISG	. 30
[3.2.1] The Parties have not Excluded Application of the CISG on Issues of Hardship.	. 30
[3.2.2] The CISG Allows for Price Adaptation in Cases of Hardship	. 30
[3.2.2.1] Art. 79 CISG Governs Cases of Hardship	. 31
[3.2.2.2] Even if there is a Gap, the CISG Governs Hardship	. 32
DAVED EOD RELIEE	35



INDEX OF AUTHORITIES

AUTHOR SOURCE

AKSOY, Hüseyin Can Impossibility in Modern Private Law: A Comparative Study

of German, Swiss and Turkish Laws and the Unification

Instruments of Private Law

Springer, Cham et al., 2014

Cited as: Aksoy

In § 124

ANDERSEN, Uniform Application of the International Sales Law:

Camilla Baasch Understanding Uniformity, the Global Jurisconsultorium

and Examination and Notification Provisions

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2007

Cited as: Andersen

In § 124

BANTEKAS, Ilias The Proper Law of the Arbitration Clause: A Challenge to

the Prevailing Orthodoxy

[2010] 27 Journal of International Arbitration 1, pp. 1-8

Cited as: Bantekas

In ∫ 3

BASEDOW, Jürgen Uniform law Conventions and the UNIDROIT Principles

of International Commercial Contracts

[2000] 5 Uniform Law Review 1, pp. 129-139

Cited as: Basedow

In § 133

BEISTEINER, Lisa The Arbitration clause and Arbitrability, The (Perceived)

Power of the Arbitrator to Revise a Contract – The



Austrian Perspective, In KLAUSEGGER, Christian/ KLEIN,

Peter (Eds.),

Austrian Yearbook on International Arbitration

Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung;

Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, 2014

Cited as: Beisteiner

In § 39

BERGER, Klaus Peter

Re-examining the Arbitration clause: Applicable Law

Consensus or Confusion, In VAN DEN BERG, Albert (Ed.)

International Arbitration 2006: Back to Basics?

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2007

Cited as: Berger 2007

In ∫ 11

Power of arbitrators to fill gaps and revise contracts makes

sense

[2001] 17 Arbitration International 1, pp 1-18

Cited as: Berger 2001

In ∫ 40

BERMANN, George

International Arbitration and Private International Law:

General Course on Private International Law

[2015] 381 Recueil Des Cours, pp. 53-479

Cited as: Bermann

In ∫ 3

BERNARDINI, Pierro

Arbitration Clauses: Achieving Effectiveness in the Law

Applicable to the Arbitration Clause, In VAN DEN BERG,

Albert (Ed.),

Improving the Efficiency of Arbitration clauses and

Awards: 40 Years of Application of the New York

Convention, ICCA Congress Series

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 1999



Cited as: Bernardini 1999

In §§ 3, 20

The Re-negotiation of the Investment Contract

[1998] 13 ICSID Review, pp. 411- 421

Cited as: Bernardini 1998

In § 39

Hardship e Force Majeure, in: BONELL, Michael J/

BONELLI, Franco, Contratti Commerciali Internazionali e

Principi UNIDROIT

Giuffre, Milano, 1997

Cited as: Bernardini 1997

In ∫ 125

BERNSTEIN, Herbert/

Understanding the CISG in Europe

LOOKOFSKY, Joseph

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn,

2nd ed., 2002

Cited as: Bernstein/Lookofsky

In §§ 101, 125

BIANCA, Cesare/

Commentary on the International Law of Sales

BONELL,

The 1980 Vienna Sales Convention

Michael Joachim

Guiffre, Milan, 1987

Cited as: Author in Bianca/Bonell

In § 124

BLAIR, Cherie/

Wikileaks and Beyond: Discerning an International

Gojkovic,

Standard for the Admissibility of Illegally Obtained

Ema Vidak

Evidence

[2018] 33 ICSID Review No. 1, pp. 235-259

Cited as: Blair/Gojkovic

In §§ 70, 72



BLESSING, Marc

The Law Applicable to the Arbitration Clause, In VAN

DEN BERG, Albert (Ed.),

Improving the Efficiency of Arbitration clauses and

Awards: 40 Years of Application of the New York

Convention, ICCA Congress Series

Kluwer Law International, 1999

Cited as: Blessing 1999

In ∫ 3

Choice of Substantive Law in International Arbitration

[1997] 14 Journal of International Arbitration 2, pp. 39-66

Cited as: Blessing 1997

In ∫ 24

BONELL, Michael Joachim

The UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial

Contracts and the Principles of European Contract Law:

Similar Rules for the Same Purposes?

[1996] 1 Uniform Law Review 2, pp. 229-246

Cited as: Bonell 1996

In ∫ 134

UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial

Contracts and CISG: Alternatives or Complementary

Instruments?

[2000] Business Law International 1, pp. 91-100

[1999] 24 International Sales 24, pp. 9-14

Cited as: Bonell 2000

In § 134

BORN, Gary

International Commercial Arbitration

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2nd ed.

2014

Cited as: Born

In ∫∫ 3, 12, 13, 17, 18, 19, 28, 56, 62, 64, 89



BRANDNER, Gert Admissibility of Analogy in Gap-filling under the CISG

University of Aberdeen, 1999

http://www.cisg.law.pace.edu/cisg/biblio/brandner.html

Cited as: Brandner

In § 130

BRIDGE, Michael G. Uniformity and Diversity in the Law of International Sale

[2003] 15 Pace International Law Review, pp. 55-89

Cited as: Bridge

In § 134

BRIGGS, Adrian Agreements on Jurisdiction and Choice of Law

Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 2008

Cited as: Briggs

In ∫ 138

Brunner, Christoph Force Majeure and Hardship under General Contract

Principles

Exemption for Non-Performance in International

Arbitration

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn et al., 2009

Cited as: Brunner

In §§ 40, 103, 105, 109, 124, 125, 135

BUND, Jennifer M. Force Majeure Clauses: Drafting Advice for the CISG

Practitioner

[1998] 17 Journal of Law and Commerce, pp. 381-413

Cited as: Bund

In ∫∫ 105, 123, 136

CHOI, Dongdoo The Tension Between Validation and Implied Intent in

Finding the Law for the Agreement to Arbitrate



[2016] 19 International Arbitration Law Review 5, p. 121-

129

Cited as: Choi 2016

In §§ 8, 12, 18, 20

Choice of Law Rules Applicable for International

Arbitration clauses

[2015] 11 Asian International Arbitration Journal 2 p. 105-

115

Cited as: Choi 2015

In ∫ 28

BALDUS, Christian Regelhafte Vertragsauslegung nach Parteirollen im

klassischen

römischen Recht und in der modernen

Völkerrechtswissenschaft. Zur

Rezeptionsfähigkeit römischen Rechtsdenkens,

Lang, Frankfurt a. M., 1998

Cited as: Baldus

In ∫ 48

CLARKSON, Chris/ Conflict of Laws

HILL, Jonathan Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 4th ed., 2011

Cited as: Clarkson/Hill

In § 138

CRAIG, Lawrence/ International Chamber of Commerce Arbitration

PARK, William/ Volume 3, Oceania Publications, 1990

PAULSSON, Jan Cited as: Craig/Park/ Paulsson

In ∫ 40

DA SILVERIA, Trade Sanctions and International Sales: An Inquiry into

Mercedeh Azerda International Arbitration and Commercial Litigation

Kluwer Law International, Geneva, 2014



Cited as: Silveira

In § 123

DAVID, René Arbitration in International Trade

Kluwer Law and Taxation Publishers, 2014

Cited as: David

In ∫ 40

DAWWAS, Amin Alteration of the Contractual Equilibrium Under the

UNIDROIT Principles

[2010] 2 Pace International Law Review Online

Companion 5, pp. 1-28

Cited as: Dawwas

In § 114

DERAINS, Yves The ICC Arbitral Process - Part VIII: Choice of the Law

Applicable to the Contract and International Arbitration

[1995] 6 The ICC International Court of Arbitration

Bulletin 1

Cited as: Derains

In ∫ 8

DICEY, Albert Venn/ Dicey, Morris and Collins on The Conflict of Laws

MORRIS/John Sweet & Maxwell, 2012

Humphrey Cited as: *Dicey/Morris*

In §§ 15, 28

DIMATTEO, Larry A. Contractual Excuse Under the CISG: Impediment,

Hardship, and the Excuse Doctrines

[2015] 27 Pace International Law Review 1, pp. 258-305

Cited as: DiMatteo

In § 125



EISELEN, Sieg CISG Advisory Council Opinion No. 13

Inclusion of Standard Terms under the CISG

https://www.cisgac.com/cisgac-opinion-no13/

Cited as: CISG-AC Op. No. 13

In § 101

ENDERLEIN, Fritz/ International Sales Law: United Nations Convention on

MASKOW, Dieter Contracts for the International Sale of Goods

Oceana Publications, New York, 1992

Cited as: Author in Enderlein/Maskow

In § 125

FASCHING, Hans Zivilprozessrecht – Lehrbuch- und Handbuch

Manz, Vienna, 2nd ed., 1990

Cited as: Fasching

In § 39

FELEMEGAS, John An International Approach to the Interpretation of the

United Nations Convention on Contracts for the

International Sale of Goods (1980) as Uniform Sales Law

Cambridge University Press, Cambridge et al., 2007

Cited as: Author in Felemegas

In ∫ 134

FERRARI, Franco Interpretation of Statements: Art. 8, In FERRARI, Franco/

FLETCHNER, Harry/BRAND, Ronald,

The Draft UNCITRAL Digest and Beyond: Cases,

Analysis and Unresolved Issues in the U.N. Sales

Convention

Sweet & Maxwell, London et al., 2004

Cited as: Ferrari 2004

In § 94



General Principles and International Uniform Commercial

Law Conventions: A Study of the 1980 Vienna Sales

Convention and the 1988 UNIDROIT Conventions on

International Factoring and Leasing

[1998] 10 Pace International Law Review 1, pp. 157-185.

Cited as: Ferrari 1998

In § 133

FERRARI, Franco/

KROLL, Stefan (Eds.)

Conflict of Laws in International Arbitration

European Law Publishers, München 2011

Cited as: Author in Ferrari/Kroll

In ∫ 3

FLAMBOURAS,

Dionysios

The Doctrines of Impossibility of Performance and clausula rebus sic stantibus in the 1980 Vienna Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods and the Principles of European Contract Law: A Comparative

Analysis

[2001] 13 Pace International law Review, pp. 261-293

Cited as: Flambouras

In § 112

FLETCHNER,

Harry M.

The Exemption Provisions of the Sales Convention,
Including Comments on "Hardship" Doctrine and the 19

June 2009 Decision of the Belgian Cassation Court

Legal Studies Research Paper Series, Paper No. 2011-09

University of Pittsburgh, 2011

Cited as: Fletchner 2011

In ∫ 124

Transcript of a Workshop on the Sales Convention:

Leading CISG scholars discuss Contract Formation,

Validity, Excuse for Hardship, Avoidance, Nachfrist,



Contract Interpretation, Parol Evidence, Analogical

Application, and much more

[1999] 18 Journal of Law and Commerce, pp.191-258

Cited as: Fletchner 1999

In §§ 132, 135

FONTAINE, Marcel/

DE LY, Filip

Droit des contrats internationaux: analyse et redaction de

clauses

Emile Bruylant, Bruxelles, 2003

Cited as: Fontaine/De Ly

In ∫∫ 103, 105, 135

FOUCHARD, Philippe

L'Arbitrage Commercial International

Dalloz, Paris, 1965

Cited as: Fouchard

In ∫ 11

GAILLARD Emmanuel/

SAVAGE John

Fouchard, Gaillard, Goldman on International Arbitration

Kluwer Law International, 1999

Cited as: Fouchard/Gaillard/Goldman

In ∫∫ 3, 18, 28, 44

GARRO, Alejandro M.

CISG Advisory Council Opinion No. 7

Exemption of Liability for Damages under Article 79 of

the CISG

https://www.cisgac.com/cisgac-opinion-no7/

Cited as: CISG-AC Op. No. 7

In § 123, 125, 126, 135

Gap-Filling Role of the UNIDROIT Principles in

International Sales Law: Some Comments on the Interplay

Between the Principles and the CISG

[1995] 69 Tulane Law Review, pp. 1149-1190

Cited as: Garro



In §§ 123

GARTNER, Anette Britain and the CISG: The Case for Ratification -

A Comparative Analysis with Special Reference to German

Law, In Pace Review of the Convention on Contracts for

the International Sale of Goods

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 1999-2000

Cited as: Gartner

In § 132

GLICK, Ian/ Choosing the Law Governing the Arbitration clause, In

NIRANJAN, Venkatesan KAPLAN, Neil/MOSER, Michael (Eds.),

Jurisdiction, Admissibility and Choice of Law in

International Arbitration

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2018

Cited as: Glick/Niranjan

In §§ 8, 21

GOODE, Walter Dictionary of Trade Policy Terms

Cambridge University Press, Cambridge et al., 4th ed., 2003

Cited as: Goode

In § 97

GOLDMAN, Berthold La Lex Mercatoria dans les Contracts et L'arbitrage

Internationaux: Realite et Perspectives

[1979] Journal du Droit International, p. 475-490

Cited as: Goldman 1979

In § 3

Arbitrage (droit international privé), In

FRANCESCAKIS, Phocion, Encyclopédie Dalloz

Droit International 1968

Cited as: Goldman 1968



In § 17

GOMARD, Bernhard/ International Köbelov,

RECHNAGEL, Hardy Juristog Ökonomforbundets Forlag, Gylling 1990

Cited as: Gomard/Rechnagel

In § 108

GÜL, İbrahim Freedom of Contract, Party Autonomy and Its Limit

Under CISG

[2016] 6 Hacettepe 1, pp. 77-102

Cited as: Gül

In § 117

Hogg, Quintin Halsbury's Laws of England

McGarel Butterworths Law, 4th ed., 1998

Cited as: Halsbury's Laws

In § 67

HONNOLD, John O. Documentary History of the Uniform Law for

International Sales: The Studies, Deliberations, and

Decisions that led to the 1980 United Nations Convention

with Introductions and Explanations

Kluwer Law International, Deventer, 1989

Cited as: Honnold 1989

In ∫ 123

HONNOLD, John O./ Uniform Law for International Sales under the 1980

FLETCHNER, United Nations Convention

Harry M. Kluwer Law International, The Hague, 4th ed. 2009

Cited as: Honnold/Fletchner

In ∫∫ 101, 125



HOOK, Maria Arbitration clauses and Anational Law: A Question of

Intent?

[2011] 28 Journal of International Arbitration 3, pp. 175-

186

Cited as: Hook

In § 32

HUBER, Ulrich Der UNCITRAL-Entwurf Eines Übereinkommens über

Internationale Warenkaufverträge

[1979] 43 The Rabel Journal of Comparative and

International Private Law, pp. 413-526

Cited as: *Huber In § § 132, 135*

INTERNATIONAL BAR

ASSOCIATION

Commentary on the Revised Text of the 2010 IBA Rules

on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration

1999 IBA Working Party & 2010 IBA Rules of Evidence

Review Subcommittee

Cited as: IBA Rules Review Subcommittee

In ∫ 86

INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE

Official Comments on Articles of the 2010 UNIDROIT

FOR THE

Principles

UNIFICATION OF PRIVATE

Rome (2010)

LAW (UNIDROIT)

Cited as: UPICC Commentary

In § 109

ISHIDA, Yasutoshi

CISG Article 79: Exemption of Performance, and

Adaptation of Contract Through Interpretation of

Reasonableness - Full of Sound And Fury, but Signifying

Something

[2018] 30 Pace International Law Review 2, pp. 331-382

Cited as: Ishida

In § 108, 126



JARVIN, Sigvard The Sources and Limits of the Arbitrator's Powers, in:

LEW, Julian (Ed.)

Contemporary Problems in International Arbitration

Centre for Commercial Law Studies,

University of London, 1986

Cited as: Jarvin

In § 17

in:

JONES, Gareth H./

Breach of Contract (Deficiencies in a Party's Performance),

SCHLECHTRIEM, Peter

VON MEHREN, Arthur T. (Ed.),

International Encyclopaedia of Comparative Law Vol. VII

Brill, Tubingen, 1999

Cited as: *Jones/Schlechtriem*

In § 125

KEILY, Troy

Good Faith and the Vienna Convention on Contracts for

the International Sale of Goods

[1999] 3 Vindobona Journal of International Commercial

Law and Arbitration 1, pp. 15-40

Cited as: *Troy*

In § 135

KRÖLL, Stefan/

UN Convention for the International Sale of Goods

MISTELIS, Loukas/

(CISG)

VISCASILLAS Pilar

C.H. Beck/Hart/Nomos, Munich, 2nd ed., 2018

Perales (Eds.)

Cited as: Author in Kröll/Mistelis/Viscasillas

In ∫∫ 101, 114, 118, 119, 123, 128, 129

KRÖLL, Stefan

The Renegotiation and Adaptation of Investment

Contracts, In HORN, Nobert/KRÖLL, Stefan (Eds.)

Arbitrating Foreign Investment Disputes: Procedural and

Substantive Legal Aspects

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2004



Cited as: Kroll 2004

In § 40

KRONKE, Herbert/ Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards:

NACIMIENTO Patricia/ A Global Commentary on the New York Convention

OTTO, Dirk/ Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2010

PORT, Nicola Cited as: Author in Kronke/Nacimiento/Dirk/Port

Christian (Eds.) In $\int 19$

KRUISINGA, Sonja (Non-) Conformity in the 1980 UN Convention on the

International Sale of Goods – a Uniform Concept?

Intersentia, Antwerp, 2004

Cited as: Kruisinga

In § 124

Les règles de conflit de lois appliquées au fond du litige par

I'arbitre international siegeant en Suisse,

[1976] Revue de L'arbitrage, pp. 155

Cited as: Lalive

In § 31

LANDO, Ole Undenrigs handelens kontrakter

Jurist og Ökonomförbundets Forlag, 3rd ed. 1997

Cited as: Lando

In § 108

LEW, Julian D.M. The Law applicable to the Form and Substance of the

Arbitration Clause, in: VAN DEN BERG, Albert (Ed.)

Improving the Efficiency of Arbitration clauses and

Awards: 40 Years of Application of the New York

Convention, ICCA Congress Series, Volume 9

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn 1999

Cited as: Lew

In ∫ 18



LEW, Julian/ Comparative International Commercial Arbitration

MISTELIS, Loukas/ Kluwer Law International, Geneva, 1st ed. 2003

KROLL, Stefan Cited as: Lew/Mistelis/Kroll

In §§ 11, 18, 28, 80

LIU, Chengwei Remedies for Non-Performance: Perspectives from CISG,

UNIDROIT Principles and PECL, 2003

http://www.cisg.law.pace.edu/cisg/biblio/chengwei.html

Cited as: Liu

In § 136

LOOKOFSKY, Joseph Impediments and Hardship in International Sales:

A Commentary on Catherine Kessedjian's

"Competing Approaches to Force Majeure and Hardship"

[2005] 25 International Review of Law and Economics,

pp. 434-435

Cited as: Lookofsky 2005

In § 109

MANN, Francis Lex Facit Arbitrum, In SANDERS, Pieter (Ed.)

Liber Amicorum for Martin Domke

The Hague, 1967

Cited as: Mann

In § 10

MASKOW, Dietrich Hardship and Force Majeure

[1992] 40 The American Journal of Comparative Law 3,

pp. 657-669

Cited as: Maskow

In § 105

MAYER, Pierre Reflections on the International Arbitrator's Duty to Apply

the Law: The 2000 Freshfield's Lecture.

[2001] 17 Arbitration International, pp. 247-260



Cited as: Mayer

In \$\int 3, 31

MAZZACANO, Peter J. Force Majeure, Impossibility, Frustration & the Like:

Excuses for Non-Performance; the Historical Origins and

Development of an Autonomous Commercial Norm in the

CISG

[2011] Nordic Journal of Commercial Law 2, pp. 1-54

Cited as: Mazzacano

In §§ 125, 131

MEHREN, George M. Von/

SALOMON, Claudia

Submitting Evidence in an International Arbitration: The

Common Lawyer's Guide

[2003] 20 Journal of International Arbitration, p. 290

Cited as: Mehren/Salomon

In § 80

MIETTINEN, Jenni Economic impediment as grounds for exemption from

liability in the scope of CISG Article 79

[2014] 18 Vindobona Journal of International Commercial

Law and Arbitration 2, pp.227-248

Cited as: Miettinen

In § 108

Moser, Michael/ A Guide to the HKIAC Arbitration Rules

BAO, Chiann Oxford University Press, Oxford *et al.*, 1st ed. 2017

Cited as: Moser/Bao

In § 89

MUSTILL, Michael/ Commercial Arbitration

BOYD, Stewart Butterworths, London et al., 2nd ed.,1989

Cited as: Mustill/Boyd

In § 17



NEUMAYER, Karl H./

MING, Catherine

Convention de Vienne sur les contrats de vente

international de

marchandises - Commentaire

Centre du Droit de l'Entreprise de l'Université, Lausanne,

24th ed., 1993

Cited as: Neumayer/Ming

In ∫ 125

NORTH, Peter M./

Cheshire and North's Private International Law

FAWCETT, James J.

Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 13th ed., 1999

Cited as: North/Fawcett

In § 138

O'SULLIVAN, Nikki

Lagging Behind: Is There a Clear Set of Rules for the

Treatment of Illegally Obtained Evidence in International

Arbitrations,

Thomson Reuters Practical Law Arbitration Blog, 31

August 2017

http://arbitrationblog.practicallaw.com/lagging-behind-is there-a-clear-set-of-rules-for-the-treatment-of-illegallyobtained-evidence-in-international-arbitrations/

Cited as: O'Sullivan

In § 70

ONYEMA, Emilia

The Role of African Courts and Judges in Arbitration, In

ONYEMA, Emilia (Ed.)

Rethinking the Role of African National Courts in

Arbitration

Kluwer Law International, Alphen aan den Rijn, 2018

Cited as: Onyema

In § 11

PAULSSON, Jan

Arbitration Unbound: Award Detached From the Law of

its' Country of Origin



[1981] 30 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 2,

pp. 358-387

Cited as: Paulsson 1981

In § 30

Delocalisation of International Commercial Arbitration:

When and Why it Matters

[1983] 32 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 1,

pp. 53-61

Cited as: Paulsson 1983

In § 31

L'Adaption du Contrat

[1984] 1 Revue de L'Arbitrage, pp. 249-252

Cited as: Paulsson 1984

In § 39

PERILLO, Joseph M.

Force Majeure and Hardship under the UNIDROIT

Principles of International Commercial Contracts

[1997] 5 Tulane Journal of International and Comparative

Law, pp. 5-28

Cited as: Perillo

In §§ 136

PICHONNAZ, Pascal

Impossibilité et Exorbitance. Étude analytique des

obstacles à l'exécution des obligations en droit Suisse (art.

119 CO et 79 CVIM)

University de Fribourg, Fribourg, 1997

Cited as: Pichonnaz

In § 125

PILICH, M.

International Commercial Arbitration in Poland, In EKSI,

N./MARTINEZ-FRAGA, P.J./ SHEEHY, W.K. (Eds.)



International Commercial Arbitration: A Comparative

Survey

Istanbul Chamber of Commerce, 2007

Cited as: Pilich

In ∫ 3

PIROZZI, Roberto The Effect of Changing Circumstances in International

Commercial Contracts: The Scaform Case

[2012] 16 Vindobona Journal of International Commercial

Law and Arbitration 2, pp. 145-183

Cited as: *Pirozzi In § § 135*, *136*

PÖRNBACHER, Karl/

Gaspreisanpassungs-Schiedsverfahren – Hintergründe und

DUCKER, Phillip/

BAUR, Sebastian

prozessuale Besonderheiten

[2012] 6 SchiedsVZ 289

Cited as: Pörnbacher/ Ducker/ Baur

In § 40

POUDRET, Jean-François/

Comparative Law of International Arbitration

BESSON, Sebastien

Sweet & Maxwell, 2nd ed., 2007

Cited as: Poudret/besson

In § 57

PRIMROSE, Blake

Separability and Stage One of the Sulamerica Inquiry

[2017] 33 Arbitration International 1, pp. 139-151

Cited as: Primrose

In § 8

RAMBERG, Jan

ICC Guide to Incoterms® 2010

Understanding and Practical Use

International Chamber of Commerce, Paris, 2011

Cited as: Ramberg

In § 96



REDFERN, Alan/ Redfern and Hunter on International Arbitration

HUNTER, Martin/ Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 6th ed., 2015

BLACKABY, Nigel/ Cited as: Redfern/Hunter

PARTASIDES, In ∫∫ 3, 18, 30, 31, 56, 82

Constantine

REISMAN, Michael/ The Plaintiff's Dillemma: Illegally Obtained Evidence and

FREEDMAN, Eric Admissibility in International Adjudication

[1982] 76 American Journal of International Law. p. 737

Cited as: Reisman/Freedman

In §§ 62, 64, 66

RIMKE, Joern Force Majeure and Hardship: Application in International

Trade Practice with specific regard to the CISG and the

UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial

Contracts, in: Pace Review of the Convention on Contracts

for the International Sale of Goods

Kluwer Law International, 1999-2000, pp. 193-243

Cited as: Rimke

In ∫∫ 125, 134

ROUTAMO, Eero/ Kauppalain kommentaari

RAMBERG, Jan Kauppakaari, Helsinki, 1997

Cited as: Routamo/Ramberg

In § 108

RUMMEL, Peter Kommentar zum Allgemeinen bürgerlichen Gesetzbuch

Manz 3rd ed., 2000

Cited as: Rummel

In § 40

SÄCKER, Franz Jürgen/ Münchener Kommentar zum Bürgerlichen Gesetzbuch

RIXECKER, Roland/ C.H. Beck, München, 7th ed. 2016



OETKER, Hartmut/ Cited as: Author, in MünchKomm BGB

LIMPERG, Bettina In ∫ 135

SAMUEL, Adam Jurisdictional Problems in International Arbitration: A

Study of Belgian, Dutch, English, French, Swedish, Swiss,

US and West German Law

Schultess Polygraphischer Verling Zurich, 1989

Cited as: Samuel

In ∫ 11

SANDIFER, Durward Evidence Before International Tribunals

University Press of Virginia, 1st ed., 1975

Cited as: Sandifer

In ∫∫ 62, 65

SAUSER-HALL, Georges L'Arbitrage en Droit International Prive

[1952] 44-I Annuaire de l'Institut de Droit International,

pp. 469-613

Cited as: Sauser-Hall

In § 11

SCHLECHTRIEM, Peter Uniform Sales Law – The UN Convention on Contracts

for the International Sale of Goods

Manz, Vienna, 1986

Cited as: Schlechtriem 1986

In § 118

SCHLECHTRIEM, Peter/ Commentary on the UN Convention on the International

SCHWENZER, Ingeborg Sale of Goods (CISG)

(Eds.) Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 4th ed. 2016

Cited as: Author in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer

In ∫∫ 36, 48, 94, 101, 125, 135



SCHLECHTRIEM, Peter/

SCHWENZER, Ingeborg

(Eds.)

Kommentar zum einheitlichen UN-Kaufrecht: das

Übereinkommen der Vereinten Nationen über Verträge

über den Internationalen Warenkauf – CISG,

C.H. Beck, München, 6th ed. 2013

Cited as: Author in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer (Ger)

In § 119

SCHWENZER, Ingeborg Force Majeure and hardship in International Sales

Contracts

[2008] 39 Victoria University of Wellington Law Review 4,

pp. 709-726

Cited as: Schwenzer 2008

In § 109

SECRETARIAT COMMENTARY

CISG

Commentary on the Draft Convention on Contracts for

the International Sale of Goods prepared by the Secretariat,

1978

UN DOC. A/CONF. 97/5

Cited as: Secretariat Commentary CISG, Art.

In ∫∫ 94, 108, 135

SICA,

Gap-filling in the CISG: May the UNIDROIT Principles

Lucia Carvalhal

Supplement the Gaps in the Convention?

[2006] Nordic Journal of Commercial Law 1, pp.1-28

Cited as: Sica

In § 134

SOERGEL, Theodor

(Ed.)

Bürgerliches Gesetzbuch mit Einführungsgesetz und

Nebengesetzen,

Volume 13: Schuldrechtliche Nebengesetze 2: CISG,

Stuttgart et al. 13th ed. (2000)

Cited as: Author in Soergel

In § 125



SOUTHERINGTON, Tom

Impossibility of Performance and Other Excuses in

International Trade

Publication of the Faculty of Law of the University of

Turku, Finland: Private Law Publication Series B:55 (2001)

https://www.cisg.law.pace.edu/cisg/biblio/southerington.

html

Cited as: Southerington

In § 136

STAUDINGER, von

Julius (Ed.)

J. von Staudingers Kommentar zum Bürgerlichen

Gesetzbuch mit Einführungsgesetz und Nebengesetzen.

Wiener UN-Kaufrecht (CISG)

Sellier-de Gruyter, Berlin, 1999

Cited as: Author in Staudinger

In §§ 48, 99, 124, 135

SURVILLE, Fernard

Jurisprudence française en matière de droit international

[1900] 29 Revue critique de législation et de jurisprudence,

pp. 129-148

Cited as: Surville

In § 11

THIRLWAY, Hugh

Dilemma or Chimera- Admissibility of Illegally Obtained

Evidence in International Adjudication

[1984] 78 American Journal of International Law p. 622

Cited as: Thirlway

In ∫∫ 67, 68

TOOPE, Stephen

Mixed International Arbitration

Grotius Publications, 1990

Cited as: Toope

In § 31



TRUKHTANOV, Alexander The Proper Law of Arbitration clause - A Farewell to

Implied Choice

[2012] 15 International Arbitration Law Review 140

Cited as: Trukhtanov

In § 13

URIBE, Rodrigo Change of Circumstances in International Instruments Of

Momberg Contract Law: The Approach of the CISG, PICC, PECL

and DCFR

[2011] 15 Vindobona Journal of International Commercial

Law and Arbitration 2 pp. 233-266

Cited as: Uribe

In ∫ 135

UNIDROIT Principles and CISG: Change of VENEZIANO, Anna

Circumstances and Duty to Renegotiate according to the

Belgian Supreme Court

[2010] 15 Uniform Law Review 1, pp.137-149

Cited as: Veneziano

In ∫∫ 135, 136

VOGENAUER, Stefan/ Commentary on the Unidroit Principles of International

KLEINHEISTERKAMP Jan Commercial Contracts (PICC)

(Eds.) Oxford University Press, Oxford et al., 2009

Cited as: Author in Vogenauer/Kleinheisterkamp

In ∫∫ 134, 136

Procedure and Evidence in International Arbitration WAINCYMER, Jeffrey

Kluwer Law International, 1st ed., 2012

Cited as: Waincymer

In §§ 62, 64, 76, 81

WEBER, Rolf H. Vertragsverletzungsfolgen: Schadensersatz,

Rückabwicklung, vertragliche Gestaltungsmöglichkeiten, in:

BUCHER, Eugen (Ed.)



Berner Tage für die juristische Praxis 1990; Wiener

Kaufrecht: Der schweizerische Außenhandel unter dem

UN-Übereinkommen über den internationalen Warenkauf,

Bern, 1991

Cited as: Weber

In § 125

WILLHEIM, Johannes

The Arbitration clause and Arbitrability, The Powers of

Arbitral Tribunals in Price Revision Disputes Illustrated

with the Example of Long Term Gas Supply Agreements,

in: KLAUSEGGER, Christian/ KLEIN, Peter (Eds.)

Austrian Yearbook on International Arbitration

Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung;

Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, 2014

Cited as: Willheim

In § 40

WITZ, Wolfgang/

International Einheitliches Kaufrecht.

SALGER, Hanns-

Praktiker-Kommentar und Vertragsgestaltung zum CISG

Christian/

Verlag Recht und Wirtschaft, Heidelberg, 2000

LORENZ, Manuel

Cited as: Author in Witz/Salger/Lorenz

In §§ 48, 119

ZACCARIA, Elena

Christine

The Effect of Changed Circumstances in International

Commercial Trade

[2005] 9 The International Trade and Business Law

Review, pp. 135-182

Cited as: Zaccaria

In ∫ 47



INDEX OF CASES

AUSTRIA

Oberster Gerichtshof, 21 March 2000

Case No. 10 Ob 344/99g

CISG-Online No. 641

CLOUT No. 425

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/000321a3.html

Cited as: OGH 21 March 2000

In ∫ 118

Oberster Gerichtshof, 2 April 2009

Case No. 8 Ob 125/08b

CISG-Online No. 1889

CLOUT No. 1057

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/090402a3.html

Cited as: OGH 2 Apr 2009

In § 119

Oberlandesgericht Linz, 23 January 2006

CaseNo. 6 R 160/05z

CISG-Online No. 1377

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/060123a3.html

Cited as: ObLG 23 Jan 2006

In § 119

BELGIUM

Scafom International BV v. Lorraine Tubes S.A.S

Hof van Cassatie van België, 19 June 2009

Case No. C.07.0289.N

CISG-Online No. 1963

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/090619b1.html



Cited as: Scafom v. Lorraine Tubes

In § 125

FRANCE

SA Ch v. Deutschland GmbH

Cour d'appel Rouen, 26 September 2013

Case No. 11/04939

CISG-Online No. 2551

CISG-France No. 170

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/130926f1.html

Cited as: SA Ch v. Deutschland GmbH

In § 119

Dupiré Invicta industrie v. Gabo

Cour de Cassation, 17 February 2015

Case No. 12-29550

CISG-Online No. 2598

CLOUT No. 1501

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/150217f1.html

Cited as: Dupiré v. Gabo

In ∫ 136

Gotaverken Arendal AB v. Libyan General National Maritime Company

Cour d'appel Paris, 21 February 1980

[1980] Revue de l'arbitre 524 (full text in French)

Cited as: Gotaverkan Arendal v. Libyan Maritime Transport Company

In § 31

Marquis de-Santa Cristina v. Princes Del Drago

Cour d'appel Paris, 10 December 1901

[1902] 29 Clunter 314 (full text in French)

Cited as: Cristina v. Del Drago



In ∫ 10

S.a.r.l. Bri Production "Bonaventure" v. Société Pan African Export

Cour d'appel de Grenoble, 22 February 1995

Case No. 93/3275

CISG-Online No. 151

CLOUT No. 154

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/950222f1.html

Cited as: Bonaventure v. Société Pan African Export

In § 135

GERMANY

Bundesgerichtshof, 27 February 1970

Case No. VII ZR 68/68

[1990] 6 Arbitration International 1, pp. 79-88

Cited as: BG 27 Feb 1970

In § 12

Bundesgerichtshof, 11 December 1996

Case No. VIII ZR 145/95

CISG-Online No. 225

CLOUT No. 268

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/961211g1.html

Cited as: BG 11 Dec 1996

In § 96

Oberlandesgericht Dresden, 27 December 1999

Case No. 2 U 2723/99

CISG-Online No. 511

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/991227g1.html

Cited as: OLG Dresden 27 Dec 1999

In §§ 94, 99, 119



Oberlandesgericht Hamburg, 28 February 1997

Case No. 1 U 167/95

CISG-Online No. 261

CLOUT No. 277

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/970228g1.html

Cited as: OLG Hamburg 28 Feb 1997

In § 119

Oberlandesgericht Naumburg, 13 February 2013

Case No. 12 U 153/12

CISG-Online No. 2455

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/130213g1.html

Cited as: OLG Naumburg 13 Feb 2013

In ∫ 135

Oberlandesgericht Stuttgart, 31 March 2008

Case No. 6 U 220/07

CISG-Online No. 1658

CLOUT No. 1232

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/080331g1.html

Cited as: OLG Stuttgart 31 March 2008

In § 101

HONG KONG

Klockner Pentaplast Gmbh & Co Kg v Advance Technology

High Court of Hong Kong, 14 July 2011

HCA 1526/2010

Cited as: Klockner v. Advance

In § 8

INDIA

Bharat Aluminium Co. v. Kaiser Aluminium Technical Service, Inc.



Supreme Court of India, 6 September 2012

XXXVII Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (2012)

Cited as: Bharat Aluminium v. Kaiser Aluminium

In § 30

ITALY

Premier Steel Service Sdn. Bhd v. Oscam S.p.A

Corte Suprema di Cassazione, 19 June 2000

Case No. 448

CISG-Online No. 1317

CLOUT No. 647

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/000619i3.html

Cited as: Premier Steel v. Oscam

In ∫ 118

Rocco Giuseppe e Figli s.n.c. v. Federal Commerce and Navigation Ltd.

Court of Cassation, 15 December 1982

X Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (1985)

Cited as: Rocco Giuseppe v. Federal Commerce and Navigation

In § 21

LITHUANIA

G.Brencius v. "Ukio investicine grupe"

Supreme Court of Lithuania, 19 May 2003

Case No. 3K-3-612

Available at: http://www.unilex.info/case.cfm?id=1183

Cited as: Brecinus v. Ukio

In § 115

NETHERLANDS

CME Cooperative Maritime Etaploise S.A.C.V v. Bos Fishproducts Urk BV

Arrondissementsrechtbank Zwolle, 5 March 1997



Case No. HA ZA 95/640

CISG-Online No. 545

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/970305n1.html

Cited as: Rb Zwolle 5 March 1997

In § 135

Owerri Commercial Inc. v. Dielle Srl

Hague Gerechtshof, 4 August 1993

XIX Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (1993)

Cited as: Owerri v. Dielle

In § 18

SINGAPORE

BCY v. BCZ

Singapore High Court, 9 November 2016

[2016] SGHC 249

Cited as: BCY v. BCZ

In §§ 13, 20

SLOVAK REPUBLIC

District Court Galanta, 15 December 2006

Case No. 17 Cb/2007

CISG-Online No. 1863

CLOUT No. 945

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/061215k1.html

Cited as: DC Galanta 15 Dec 2006

In ∫ 133

SWITZERLAND

Handelsgericht des Kantons Aargau, 5 February 2008

Case No. HOR.2005.82 / ds

CISG-Online No. 1740



Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/080205s1.html

Cited as: HG Aargau 5 Feb 2008

In § 94

Handelsgericht Zurich, 24 October 2003

Case No. HG 010395/U/zs

CISG-Online No. 857

CLOUT No. 889

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/031024s1.html

Cited as: HG Zurich 24 Oct 2003

In § 99

Tribunal Cantonal du Jura, 3 November 2004

Case No. Ap 91/04

CISG-Online No. 965

CLOUT No. 904

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/041103s1.html

Cited as: TC Jura 3 Nov 2004

In § 119

UNITED KINGDOM

Abuja International Hotels Ltd v. Meridien SAS

Queen's Bench Division (Commercial Bench), 26 January 2012

[2011] EWHC 87, (full text in English)

Cited as: Abuja v. Meridien

In ∫ 3

Arsanovia Ltd v Cruz City 1 Mauritius Holdings

Queen's Bench Division (Commercial Court), 20 December 2012

[2013] 2 All E.R. (Comm)

Cited as: Arsanovia v. Cruz City



Hamlyn & Co. v. Talisker Distillery

House of Lords (Scotland), 9 May 1894

[1894] A.C. 202

Cited as: Hamlyn v. Talisker

In § 21

Peterson Farms Inc. v. C&M Farming Ltd

Queen's Bench Division (Commercial Court), 4 February 2004

[2004] 1 Lloyd's Rep. 603 (full text in English)

Cited as: Peterson Farms v. C & M Farming

In ∫ 12

Sonatrach Petroleum Corp (BVI) v Ferrell International Ltd

Queen's Bench Division (Commercial Court), 4 October 2001

[2002] 1 All E.R. (Comm) 627

Cited as: Sonatrach v. Ferrell

In §§ 17, 28

Sul America Cia Nacional de Seguros SA v Enesa Engenharia SA

English Court of Appeal (Civil Division), 16 May 2012

[2013] 1 W.L.R. 102, (full text in English)

Cited as: Sulamerica v. Enesa

In §§ 8, 13

Union of India v McDonnell Douglas Corp

Queen's Bench Division Commercial Court, 22 December 1992

[1993] 2 Lloyd's Rep. 48, (full text in English)

Cited as: Union of India v. McDonnell

In § 8

XL Insurance Ltd v Owens Corning

Queen's Bench Division (Commercial Court), 28 July 2000

[2001] 1 All E.R. (Comm) 530 (full text in English)



Cited as: XL Insurance v. Owens Corning

In § 15

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

BP International Ltd. v. Empresa Estatal Petroleos de Ecuador

U.S. Court of Appeals (5th Cir.), 11 June 2003

Case No. 02-20166

CISG-Online No. 730

CLOUT No. 575

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/030611u1.html

Cited as: BP Intl v. Empresa

In § 119

Lindo v. NCL (Bahamas), Ltd

11th Circuit Court of Appeals, August 29 2011

652 F.3d 1257 (full text in English)

Cited as: Lindo v. NCL (Bahamas)

In § 20

Raw Materials Inc. v. Manfred Forberich GmbH & Co. KG

U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, 6 July 2004

Case No. 03 C 1154

CISG-Online No. 925

CLOUT No. 696

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/040706u1.html

Cited as: Raw Materials v. Manfred Forberich



INDEX OF AWARDS

CENTRE DE ARBITRAJE DE MÉXICO (CAM)

CAM Award 30 November 2006

Available at: http://www.unilex.info/case.cfm?id=1149

Cited as: CAM Award 30 Nov 2006

In § 115

COURT OF ARBITRATION FOR SPORT (CAS)

Amos Adamu v. Fédération Internationale de Football Association, 8 February 2012

Cited as: Amos Adamu v. FIFA

In § 73

Alejandro Valverde Belmonte v. Comitato Olimpico Nazionale Italiano, 16 March 2010

Available at:

https://www.wadaama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/cas_2009_a_1879_valverde_v_coni_en_0.pdf

Cited as: Valverde v. CONI

In § 73

Football Club Metalist, Kharkiv, Ukraine v. Union of European Football Associations, 2013

Available at:

https://www.uefa.com/MultimediaFiles/Download/uefaorg/CASdecisions/02/47/24/25/2472425_DOWNLOAD.pdf

Cited as: FC Metalist v. UEFA

In § 73

HUNGARIAN CHAMBER OF COMMERCE AND INDUSTRY COURT OF ARBITRATION

Award No. VB 96074, 10 December 1996

CISG-Online No. 774

CLOUT No. 163

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/961210h1.html

Cited as: Award No. VB 96074 10 Dec 1996



In § 114

INTERNATIONAL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE (ICC)

ICC Arbitration Case No. 1507 (1970)

[1990] Collection of ICC Arbitral Awards (1974-1985), p. 215

Cited as: Case No. 1507 (ICC)

In § 21

ICC Arbitration Case No. 4367 (1984)

XI Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (1986), p. 134

Cited as: Case No. 4367 (ICC)

In ∫ 3

ICC Arbitration Case No. 5754 (1988)

International Chamber of Commerce Arbitration (1998) Vol. 3, p. 112

Cited as: Case No. 5754 (ICC)

In § 40

ICC Arbitration Case No. 6149 (1990)

XX Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (1995), p. 41

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/906149i1.html

Cited as: Case No. 6149 (ICC)

In § 19

ICC Arbitration Case No. 6752 (1993)

XVIII Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration (1993), p. 55

Cited as: Case No. 6752 (ICC)

In § 17

ICC Arbitration Case No. 7139 (1995)

XXIV Yearbook Commercial Arbitration (1999), p. 144

Cited as: Case No. 7139 (ICC)



In § 24

ICC Arbitration Case No. 7365/FMS (1997)

[2004] 15 ICC International Court of Arbitration Bulletin 2, p.108-109

Available at: http://www.unilex.info/case.cfm?id=653

Cited as: Case No. 7365 (ICC)

In § 135

ICC Arbitration Case No. 8486 (1996)

[1999] 24 Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration, p.162-173

Available at: http://www.unilex.info/case.cfm?id=630

Cited as: Case No. 8486 (ICC)

In ∫ 108

ICC Arbitration Case No. 8817 (1997)

[2000] 25 Yearbook Commercial Arbitration, pp. 355-365

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/978817i1.html

Cited as: Case No. 8817 (ICC)

In § 133

ICC Arbitration Case No. 9987 (1999)

International Journal of Arab Arbitration (2001), p. 348

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/999978i1.html

Cited as: Case No. 9987 (ICC)

In ∫ 34

ICC Arbitration Case No. 11333 (2002)

[2006] 31 Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration, p.117-126

CISG-Online No. 1420

Available at: http://cisgw3.law.pace.edu/cases/021333i1.html

Cited as: Case No. 11333 (ICC)



INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF INVESTOR DISPUTES (ICSID)

Caratube International Oil Company LLP and Devincci Salah Hourani v. Republic of Kazakhstan, 27 September 2017

Available at:

http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C2923/DC11204_En.pdf

Cited as: Caratube v. Kazakhstan

In §§ 72, 76, 77

EDF Services Limited v. Romania, 8 October 2009

Available at: https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0267.pdf

Cited as: EDF v. Romania (ICSID)

In § 74

Libanco Holdings Co. Limited v. Republic of Turkey, 22 May 2013

Available at:

http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C77/DC2251_En.pdf

Cited as: Libanco v. Turkey

In §§ 74, 76

UNITED NATIONS COMMISSION ON INTERNATIONAL TRADE LAW (UNCITRAL)

Methanex Corporation v. United States of America

Available at: https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0529.pdf

Cited as: Methanex v. USA

In § 74

USSR CHAMBER OF COMMERCE AND INDUSTRY

All Union Foreign Trade Association Sojuznefteexport v. JOC Oil Ltd.

[1993] XVIII Yearbook of Commercial Arbitration 97

Cited as: Sojuznefteexport v. JOC Oil



AD HOC ARBITRATION

National Iranian Oil Corporation v. Sapphire [1963]

[1967] 35 International Law Reporter 136

Cited as: NIOC v. Sapphire



INDEX OF LEGAL SOURCES

- Arbitration Rules of the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre, 2018 (HKIAC Rules)
- Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards (New York Convention)
- Delivery Duty Paid INCOTERMS® 2010 (DDP)
- IBA Rules on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration, 29 May 2010 (IBA Rules)
- UNCITRAL Model Law on International Commercial Arbitration, 1985 with 2006 Amendments (Model Law)
- UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial Contracts (PICC)
- United Nations Convention on the International Sale of Goods, 1980 (CISG)



LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

% per cent

\$ Dollar

& And

\$/\$\$ Paragraph(s)

AC Appeal Cases

All E.R. All England Reports

Art. Article

BG Schweizerisches Bundesgericht (Federal Supreme

Court of Switzerland)

BV besloten vennootschap (Private Company)

BVI British Virgin Islands

CA Cour d'appel (French Court of Appeal)/Court of

Appeal

CAM Centre de Arbitraje de México

cf. Confer

Cir. Circuit

CISG The United Nations Convention on Contracts for

the International Sale of Goods

CISG-AC Op. CISG Advisory Council Opinion

Cl. Ex. No. CLAIMANT'S Exhibit Number



CLOUT Case Law on UNCITRAL Texts

Co. Company

Comm Commercial

DC District Court

DDP Delivery Duty Paid

Ed(s). Editor/s

ed. Edition

et al. et alii (and following)

EWHC High Court of Justice

f./ff. folio (on the next page/s)

GmbH Gesellschaft mit beschränkter Haftung (Private

Limited Co.)

HG Handelsgericht (Swiss Commercial Court)

HKIAC Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre

i.e. that is

ibid ibidem

ICC International Chamber of Commerce

ICSID International Centre for Settlement of Investment

Disputes

id. idem



Incoterms International Commercial Terms

Intl. International

Lloyd's Rep
Lloyd's Law Reports

Ltd. Limited

Mr. Mister

Münchkomm BGB Münchener Kommentar zum Bürgerlichen

Gesetzbuch

NCL Norwegian Cruise Lines

NIOC National Iranian Oil Corporation

No. Number

NY Convention New York Convention

ObLG Oberlandesgericht (Austrian Regional Appellate

Court)

OGH Oberster Gerichtshof (The Austrian Supreme Court

of Justice)

OLG Oberlandesgericht (German Regional Court of

Appeal)

p(p). page(s)

P.O. 1 Procedural Order Number One

P.O. 2 Procedural Order 2

Rb Arrondissementsrechtbank (Dutch District Court)

Resp. Ex. No. RESPONDENT'S Exhibit Number



RNoA Response to Notice of Arbitration

S.a.r.l. société à responsabilité limitée (Private Limited Co.)

S.A.S Société par actions simplifiée (Unlisted Public Co.)

S.p.A Società per Azioni (Public Limited Co. by Shares)

Sdn. Bhd Sendirian Berhad (Private Limited Co.)

SGHC Singapore High Court

Supra see above

TC Tribunal Cantonal (Swiss Regional Appellate Court)

UN United Nations

UNCITRAL The United Nations Commission on International

Trade Law

UNCITRAL Model Law on International

Commercial Arbitration (1985), with amendments as

adopted in 2006

UNIDROIT International Institute for the Unification of Private

Law

UPICC UNIDROIT Principles of International Commercial

Contracts

v. Versus

VAT Value Added Tax

VSC Vulcan Steel Company

WLR Weekly Law Reports



STATEMENT OF FACTS

Phar Lap Allevamento [hereinafter 'CLAIMANT'] and Black Beauty Equestrian [hereinafter 'RESPONDENT'] are the 'PARTIES' to this arbitration.

CLAIMANT is a company located in Mediterraneo, whose operations cover multiple areas of equestrian sport. In particular, CLAIMANT operates a racehorse breeding programme for English thoroughbreds and Anglo-Arabs, also selling the frozen semen of its' distinguished stallions. Njinsky III is one of CLAIMANT'S most successful racehorses, having won numerous accolades.

RESPONDENT is a company in Oceanside, Equitoriana, that is renowned for its broodmare lines. Recently, RESPONDENT decided to acquire ten mares, in order to enter the rapidly expanding Equitorianian racehorse industry.

21 March 2017

RESPONDENT initiated contact with CLAIMANT by asking for a quotation for 100 doses of Njinsky III's semen. RESPONDENT also mentioned that the Equitorianian Government had temporarily lifted a ban on artificial insemination for racehorses.

24 March 2017

CLAIMANT responded with an offer of 99.500 USD per dose of Njinsky III's semen, subject to certain terms and conditions. CLAIMANT would provide the semen in installments and express consent would be required for re-sale.

28 March 2017

RESPONDENT accepted the terms of CLAIMANT'S offer, with two notable objections. RESPONDENT requested that the contract be on the basis of DDP, due to the CLAIMANT'S expertise in the transportation of frozen semen. Moreover, RESPONDENT objected to both the law and courts of Mediterraneo having jurisdiction.

31 March 2017

CLAIMANT accepted a DDP Delivery for the contract, subject to an increase in price by 100 USD per dose and the inclusion of a hardship clause. Additionally, arbitration in Mediterraneo was suggested.

10 April 2017

RESPONDENT had drafted an arbitration clause, which was a narrower version of the HKIAC Model Clause. It provided for arbitration under the aegis of the HKIAC, with the seat of the arbitration and the governing law being Equitoriana.



NATIONAL LAW SCHOOL OF INDIA UNIVERSITY STATEMENT OF FACTS 11 April 2017 CLAIMANT stated that it could not subject a contract to a foreign law or provide for arbitration in the jurisdiction of the counter-party without the consent of the Creditors' Committee. Rather, CLAIMANT suggested that Danubia should be the seat of the arbitration and recommended the use of the ICC Hardship clause. 12 April 2017 Ms. Napravnik and Mr. Antley met in Vindobona, wherein they agreed that the arbitrators should have the power to adapt the contract, irrespective of express authorization. 6 May 2017 The parties concluded the Frozen Semen Sales Agreement [hereinafter 'Sales Agreement'] which contained a hardship clause [hereinafter 'Clause 12'] and an arbitration clause providing for arbitration in Vindobona, with Mediterranean law and CISG governing the contract. 19 December 2017 The Equitorianian Government imposed a 30% tariff on all agricultural goods, including semen used for artificial breeding. This tariff was imposed in response to the imposition of tariffs by the Mediterranean Government. 20 January 2018 CLAIMANT contacted RESPONDENT, asking for a solution before the final shipment was dispatched. This was because the tariff would lead to an unsustainable 25% loss for CLAIMANT. 21 January 2018 Mr. Shoemaker assured Ms. Napravnik that a solution would be achieved through negotiation. Moreover, he emphasized the urgency of the delivery and asked Ms. Napravnik to authorize the shipment.

12 February 2018 Request for adaptation was rejected by RESPONDENT's CEO.

31 July 2018 CLAIMANT submitted its' Notice of Arbitration

24 August 2018 RESPONDENT submitted its' response to the Notice of Arbitration.

2 October 2018 CLAIMANT informed the Tribunal that it had received information that the RESPONDENT was seeking adaptation in a different arbitration administered by the HKIAC.

3 October 2018 RESPONDENT objected to the admissibility of this information. It stated that such information was obtained illegally, either by a hack of its computer systems, or by a breach of a confidentiality agreement.



SUMMARY OF ARGUMENTS

CLAIMANT and RESPONDENT entered into an agreement for the sale of horse semen. This contract was crucial for CLAIMANT as it had been in a financially precarious position over the last few years. Subsequently, Equatoriana imposed a completely unexpected 30% tariff on the import of horse semen. CLAIMANT had always been clear that it would not accept such risks associated with the delivery of the semen. Yet, in good-faith, it delivered the doses of semen because RESPONDENT needed them urgently and was assured that a solution would be arrived at. The costs that CLAIMANT bore were so substantial that it would have to sell a part of its business, if made to abide by the original contractual terms. Given that the fundamental equilibrium of the contract had now been altered, CLAIMANT attempted to negotiate, albeit unsuccessfully, with RESPONDENT to adapt the price. CLAIMANT, therefore, requests the Tribunal to restore the contractual equilibrium, which is justified as per clause 12 of the Sales Agreement and also, under the CISG. (Issue III)

After the negotiations proved unsuccessful, CLAIMANT had approached this Tribunal to adapt the contract. However, RESPONDENT has challenged the power of this Tribunal to do so. When Mr. Antley and Ms. Napravnik had met in Vindobona, it was agreed that the Tribunal should have the power to adapt the contract, if the parties failed to reach an agreement. However, this was not reflected in the Sales Agreement, because the negotiators were subsequently incapacitated. RESPONDENT contends that since Danubian law governs the arbitration clause, the parole evidence is applicable. CLAIMANT, however, rejects this submission, as the law of the underlying contract i.e., Mediterranean law, extends to the arbitration clause, either as an express or as an implied choice. Thus, the parol evidence rule is inapplicable. (Issue I)

In the present case, RESPONDENT who deny the need to adapt the contract, themselves sought adaptation in another proceeding. This was in light of the tariffs imposed by the Equatorianan and Mediterranean Governments. Moreover, when CLAIMANT sought to submit material that evidenced this contradictory stance, RESPONDENT objected to its admissibility on the grounds that it had been obtained illegally. CLAIMANT, however, submits that the Tribunal does have the power to admit this evidence, even if it has been illegally obtained. Additionally, the Tribunal *should* admit this evidence because in the present case, the interest in accurate fact-finding outweighs any potential infringement of the RESPONDENT'S procedural rights. (Issue II)



ARGUMENTS

[1] THE TRIBUNAL HAS THE POWER TO ADAPT THE CONTRACT

- 1. Clause 15 of the Sales Agreement compels both parties to refer 'any dispute arising out of this contract' to HKIAC administered arbitration [Cl. Ex. 5]. RESPONDENT has asserted that this Tribunal does not have the power to adapt the contract, based on two erroneous propositions. First, the governing law of the arbitration clause is Danubian law i.e. the law of the seat. Second, the adaptation claim is not within the scope of the arbitration clause, as Danubian law adheres to the 'four corners rule' of contractual interpretation [RNoA § 16].
- 2. CLAIMANT respectfully requests this Tribunal to reject these challenges on the following grounds, *first*, the interpretation of the arbitration clause is governed by Mediterranean law [1.1], and *second*, the adaptation claim falls within the scope of the arbitration clause [1.2].

[1.1] THE INTERPRETATION OF THE ARBITRATION CLAUSE IS GOVERNED BY MEDITERRANEAN LAW

- 3. Any dispute regarding the scope of an arbitration clause is governed by its' proper law, which is distinct from the law governing the conduct of arbitration proceedings [Redfern/Hunter p. 167; Bernardini 1999 p. 199; Bantekas p. 5]. While determining the governing law of the arbitration clause, international tribunals are not bound by the conflict-of-law rules of the seat, as they do not have a lex fori [Redfern/Hunter p. 222; De Ly in Ferrari/Kroll p.6]. Therefore, the governing law may be determined by this Tribunal using such rules as it deems fit [Goldman 1979 p. 491; Mayer p. 247]. CLAIMANT submits that the principle of party autonomy must be given primacy while determining the proper law [Art. V(1)(a) NY Convention; Bermann p. 137; Blessing 1999 p. 171]. This is due to the parties' will, whether express or implied, which forms the foundation of an arbitration clause [Pilich p. 238; Born p. 560; Redfern/Hunter p. 18]. If the intentions of the parties cannot be determined, this Tribunal should then objectively determine the law with the closest connection to the arbitration clause [Fouchard/ Gaillard/ Goldman p. 222; Born p. 518; Case No. 4367 (ICC); Abuja v. Meridien § 22].
- 4. CLAIMANT submits that the arbitration clause is governed by Mediterranean law for three reasons, *first*, the express choice of law in the Sales Agreement extends to the arbitration clause [1.1.1], *second*, the parties have implicitly chosen Mediterranean law [1.1.2], *third*, Mediterranean law has the closest connection with the arbitration clause [1.1.3].



[1.1.1] The Express Choice of Mediterranean Law Extends to the Arbitration Clause

- 5. Clause 14 of the Sales Agreement contains a choice of law clause, under which Mediterranean Law and the CISG have been chosen to govern the contract. RESPONDENT contends that the arbitration clause is 'legally separate' from the Sales Agreement under Art. 16(1) of the Danubian Arbitration Law [RNoA § 15]. While it is recognised that the arbitration clause is presumptively separable from the container contract, CLAIMANT contests the application of this presumption in the present case.
- 6. CLAIMANT submits that the doctrine of separability is inapplicable because, *first*, the existence or validity of the Sales Agreement has not been challenged [1.1.1.1], *second*, the 'Sales' Agreement includes the arbitration clause [1.1.1.2] and *third*, the parties did not intend to separate the arbitration clause from the Sales Agreement [1.1.1.3].

[1.1.1.1] The Existence or Validity of the Sales Agreement has not been Challenged

- 7. Art. 16(1) of the Danubian Arbitration Law is a verbatim adoption of Art. 16(1) of the UNCITRAL Model Law [PO1 § 4]. Under Art. 16(1), the arbitration clause is treated as an agreement 'independent of the other terms of the contract', if the validity or existence of the main contract has been challenged.
- 8. However, this does not insulate the arbitration clause from other substantive provisions of the contract [Sulamerica v. Enesa p. 114]. Art. 16(1) makes use of the phrase 'for that purpose', which limits the separability presumption to cases where the validity or existence of the contract has been challenged [Glick/Niranjan p. 137; Choi 2016 p. 122]. For the purposes of determining the governing law, the arbitration clause is a part of the Sales Agreement, and will be governed by the choice of law clause contained therein [Primrose p. 143; Derains p. 16; Union of India v. McDonnell § 48; Klockner v. Advance Technology § 26].
- 9. In the instant case, RESPONDENT has not challenged the validity or existence of the Sales Agreement. On the contrary, RESPONDENT has merely argued that certain powers fall outside the scope of the arbitration clause [PO 2 §48]. Therefore, clause 15 cannot be 'legally separate' from the Sales Agreement under Art. 16(1), since it goes beyond its statutory scope.



[1.1.1.2] The 'Sales' Agreement Includes the Arbitration Clause

- 10. RESPONDENT has differentiated between the 'Sales' Agreement and clause 15 in order to separate the arbitration clause from the substantive provisions of the contract [RNoA ∫14]. This amounts to classifying the obligations imposed by the arbitration clause as being distinct and procedural in nature, as opposed to the substantive provisions of the contract [Sojuznefteexport v. JOC Oil; Cristina v. Del Drago; Institute de droit Resolution; Mann p. 162].
- 11. CLAIMANT submits that such a classification would be an inaccurate depiction of the juridical nature of an arbitration clause. Arbitration clauses are neither procedural nor substantive, but 'have a hybrid nature, comprising both procedural and contractual elements' [Berger 2007 p. 302; Sauser-Hall p.469; Surville p. 634; Lew/Mistelis/Kroll p.80]. While the primary purpose of an arbitration clause is resolution of disputes, it remains a private contract by which parties forego judicial dispute resolution [Samuel p. 39; Fouchard § 18]. Therefore, the arbitration clause is a product of the will of the parties to resolve their disputes through an alternate private mechanism. This, therefore, cannot be characterised as merely procedural [Onyema p. 24] and hence, the 'Sales' Agreement should not be separated from the arbitration clause.

[1.1.1.3] The Parties did not Intend to Separate the Arbitration Clause

- 12. CLAIMANT acknowledges that the arbitration clause may be separated from the Sales Agreement, if the intention of the parties had been to do so [Choi 2016 p. 122; Born 352; BG 27 Feb 1970; Peterson Farms v. C & M Farming p. 609]. This Tribunal should, therefore, differentiate between an arbitration clause that is concluded in a separate document (i.e. freestanding arbitration agreement) and an arbitration clause in a contract [Sulamerica v. Enesa p. 114; BCY v. BCZ § 66; Born p. 490].
- 13. The presumption that the parties intended to separate the arbitration clause from the contract is only applicable when they are concluded separately [*Trukhtanov p. 142*]. In such circumstances, the governing law of the contract would not extend to the arbitration clause. However, if the parties include the arbitration clause within the container contract, it cannot be presumed that the parties intended to separate the agreement [*Ibid*].
- 14. The negotiation history of the arbitration clause provides no indication that the parties intended its separation. In the instant case, the parties did not conclude the arbitration clause separately from the substantive provisions of the contract. On the contrary, the negotiations for the arbitration clause took place in tandem with those for the Sales Agreement [Resp. Ex. 1]. Thus,



CLAIMANT submits that clause 15 was not intended to be interpreted separately, under a different governing law. Hence, Mediterranean law will govern the arbitration clause.

[1.1.2] THE PARTIES HAVE IMPLICITLY CHOSEN MEDITERRANEAN LAW

- 15. In the absence of an express choice by the parties, the Tribunal must determine whether the parties made an implied choice in favour of any national law [Art. V(1)(a) NY Convention; Dicey and Morris p. 829; XL Insurance v Owens Corning p. 506].
- 16. CLAIMANT submits that the parties have made an implied choice in favour of Mediterranean law for the following reasons, *first*, the governing law of the Sales Agreement is an implied choice to govern the arbitration clause [1.1.2.1] and *second*, in any event, an implied choice in favour of the seat cannot be concluded [1.1.2.2].

[1.1.2.1] The Governing Law of the Sales Agreement is an Implied Choice of Law to Govern the Arbitration clause

17. When the underlying contract contains an express choice of law, the law of the contract is an implied choice of law for the arbitration clause. This is unless there are additional factors which displace such a presumption [Born p. 476; Sonatrach v. Ferrell § 32; Mustill/Boyd p. 63; Jarvin p. 52; Goldman 1968 § 57; Arsanovia v. Cruz City p. 1042; Case No. 6752 (ICC)]. Accordingly, Mediterranean law will govern the arbitration clause. CLAIMANT therefore submits that the governing law of the contract is an implied choice because, first, reasonable commercial parties would have chosen the law of the contract [1.1.2.1.1] and second, Art. V(1)(a) of the New York Convention is inapplicable [1.1.2.1.2].

[1.1.2.1.1] Reasonable Commercial Parties Would Choose the Law of the Contract

18. Accordingly, if the arbitration clause has been included in the contract, it is presumed that the parties intended all clauses in the contract to be governed by the same law [Lew ∫ 136; Redfern/Hunter p.125; Fouchard/Gaillard/Goldman p. 223; Case No. 10044 (ICC)]. This standard operates on the presumption that rational commercial parties are generally unaware of the presumptive separability of the arbitration clause, and would choose one uniform system of law to govern the entire agreement [Choi 2016 p. 122; Born 582; Owerri v. Dielle p.706; Lew/Mistelis/Kroll p. 107; Born p. 444]. Therefore, if the governing law of the arbitration clause has not been specified, commercial reasonability would dictate that the law of the contract is an implied choice.



[1.1.2.1.2] Art. V(1)(a) of the New York Convention is Inapplicable

- 19. Art. V(1)(a) of the New York Convention is inapplicable to assert that the law of the seat governs the arbitration clause [FirstLink v. GT Payment § 15]. Admittedly, it has often been held that Art. V(1)(a) provides an implied choice of law in favour of the seat, in the absence of an express choice. [Case No. 6149 (ICC)]. Such an assertion is premised on applying post-award conflict of law provisions to the enforcement stage by analogy [Born p. 496; Nacimiento in Kronke/Nacimiento/Dirk/Port p.225].
- 20. However, Art. V(1)(a) cannot be applied in the instant case. First, the relevant rules governing the enforcement of the arbitration clause are contained within Art. II, while Art. V(1)(a) can only be invoked for the enforcement of the arbitral award. [Choi 2016 p. 126; Bernardini 1999 p. 200; Lindo v. NCL (Bahamas)]. Second, Art. V(1)(a) does not provide any standard for determining the implied intention of the parties [BCY v. BCZ ∫ 64]. It simply states that 'failing any indication' whatsoever of the governing law, the law of the seat must be applied. Therefore, Art. V(1)(a) does not provide for an implied choice in favour of the seat.

[1.1.2.2] An Implied Choice in Favour of the Law of the Seat Cannot be Concluded

- 21. Certain jurisdictions have held that in the absence of an express choice, the parties have made an implied choice in favour of the law of the seat [Hamlyn v. Talisker ∫ 208; Case No. 1507 (ICC); Rocco v. Federal Commerce and Navigation p. 465]. However, this presumption may be displaced by the actions of parties which indicate otherwise [Glick/Niranjan p. 146].
- 22. CLAIMANT submits that the parties did not implicitly choose the law of the seat as, *first*, the exclusion of the choice of law clause was deliberate [1.1.2.2.1] and *second*, the assent of the Creditors' Committee had not been obtained [1.1.2.2.2].

[1.1.2.2.1] The Exclusion of the Choice of Law in the HKIAC Arbitration Clause was Deliberate

23. RESPONDENT has relied on the choice of Equitorianan law in the suggested arbitration clause as an indication of the implied choice of the parties $[RNoA \ 515]$. In support of this proposition, RESPONDENT has stated that one of the defining features of an HKIAC Arbitration clause is the explicit reference to its' governing law $[RNoA \ 515]$.



- 24. CLAIMANT submits that the exclusion of the choice of law must be interpreted as an '*implicit negative choice*' against the law of the seat. In certain cases, the Tribunal is required to interpret the negative stipulations that parties have implicitly applied to their agreements [*Blessing 1997 p. 44; NIOC v. Sapphire p. 172; Case No. 7139 (ICC)*]. In particular, the Tribunal is required to determine whether the absence of a specific choice of law was made to exclude the application of the law of the seat.
- 25. By explicitly removing the choice of law, CLAIMANT had deliberately rejected the law of the seat. If CLAIMANT had intended the law of the seat to apply, it would have been specified in the arbitration clause, as was done in the initial agreement drafted by RESPONDENT [Resp. Ex. 1]. In the instant case, this Tribunal should interpret the absence of a specific choice of law as a negative choice exercised by CLAIMANT against the law of the seat.

[1.1.2.2.2] The Assent of the Creditors' Committee had not been Obtained

- 26. RESPONDENT had drafted the initial arbitration clause, wherein the seat of the arbitration and governing law were both Equitoriana [Resp. Ex. 1]. In response to this, CLAIMANT communicated that special approval of the Creditors' Committee would be needed to provide for dispute resolution in the country of the counter-party or if the contract was being subjected to a foreign law [Resp. Ex. 2].
- 27. If the parties had intended to choose Danubian law, CLAIMANT would have had to obtain the approval of the Creditors' Committee. In the instant case, CLAIMANT had not obtained the consent of the Creditors' Committee before signing this contract [PO2 ∫14]. In the absence of the same, CLAIMANT would not have submitted the arbitration clause to Danubian law.

[1.1.3] MEDITERRANEAN LAW HAS THE CLOSEST CONNECTION WITH THE ARBITRATION CLAUSE

28. If this Tribunal is unable to ascertain the express or implied intention of the parties, the 'closest and most real connection' test should be used to determine the proper law of the arbitration clause [Dicey and Morris p. 829; Restatement § 218; Sonatrach v. Ferrell § 32; Choi 2015 p.110]. As per this test, the Tribunal objectively evaluates which law has the closest connection to the arbitration clause [Lew/Mistelis/Kroll 118; Born p.479; Fouchard/Gaillard/Goldman p. 222].



29. CLAIMANT submits that Mediterranean law has the closest connection with the arbitration clause because, *first*, the law of the seat has no connection with the arbitration [1.1.3.1] and *second*, the interpretation of the arbitration clause has the closest connection with Mediterranean law [1.1.3.2].

[1.1.3.1] The Law of the Seat has No Connection with the Arbitration

- 30. The seat has often been held as the 'centre of gravity' in international arbitration, which has been interpreted as a significant connection with the arbitration [Redfern/Hunter §3.51; Bharat Aluminium v. Kaiser Aluminium p. § 72]. This perspective is based on two flawed assumptions regarding the supervisory role of the law of the seat in conducting arbitration and the judicial enforcement of the award in the seat. [Paulsson 1981 p. 361].
- 31. The relevance of the law of the seat has reduced greatly in light of de-localisation of international arbitration [Toope p.19; Paulsson 1983 p. 53]. While arbitration can never be completely detached from municipal law, the source of the tribunal's authority lies in the arbitration clause, which is private in nature [Lalive p. 99]. Therefore, the parties can circumvent the application of the law of the seat by choosing specialised institutional arbitration rules [Art. V(1)(d) NY Convention; Gotaverken Arendal v. Libyan Maritime Transport Company p. 555]. Moreover, the Tribunal does not have a lex fori and thus, it is not under any obligation to apply the conflict-rules of the forum [Goldman p. 491; Mayer p. 247; Redfern/Hunter p. 122]. Lastly, the choice of seat is often made to ensure neutral proceedings, which has no connection with the specific rights and obligations that the parties intended to create [Redfern/Hunter p. 166]. Therefore, the seat of arbitration has no connection with the arbitral proceedings.
- 32. Furthermore, Art. 1(1) of the New York Convention recognises that the enforcement of a valid arbitral award may take place in any contracting state, irrespective of the seat of arbitration. For example, an award rendered in Paris is not French in nature and is enforceable by any other contracting party of the New York Convention [*Hook p. 175*]. Therefore, the significance of the seat in enforcement of the award is also minimal.
- 33. In the instant case, CLAIMANT had suggested Danubia as the seat of arbitration for its neutrality and functional judicial system [$PO2 \int 14$]. Therefore, the intention underlying the choice of seat was to ensure efficiency of arbitral proceedings, without intending to limit the scope of obligations that the parties had agreed upon. Furthermore, the parties have also agreed on the application of



the HKIAC Arbitration Rules [Cl. Ex. 5] which deliberately detaches the arbitration from the procedural laws of Danubia. Therefore, Danubian law has no connection with the arbitration.

[1.1.3.2] The Interpretation of the Arbitration Clause has the Closest Connection with Mediterranean Law

- 34. In the absence of a significant connection with the law of the seat, the underlying contract has the most significant relationship with the arbitration clause [Case No. 9987 (ICC)]. The contract embodies the mutual obligations that the parties have taken upon themselves, one of which is the commitment to resort to arbitration. Therefore, the arbitration clause is inherently linked to the underlying contract, which satisfies the 'closest and most real connection' test.
- 35. In the instant case, there exists a close connection between Mediterraneo and the Sales Agreement. CLAIMANT is registered and located in Mediterraneo [PO1 \$1]. Moreover, the law governing the contract is Mediterranean law [Clause 15 FSSA], and hence, Mediterranean law is the most closely connected to the arbitration clause. Therefore, Mediterranean law governs the interpretation of the arbitration clause.

[1.2] THE ADAPTATION CLAIM FALLS WITHIN THE SCOPE OF THE ARBITRATION CLAUSE

- 36. Under Mediterranean law, it has consistently been held that the CISG is applicable to the interpretation of arbitration clauses [PO1 §4]. Under Art. 8 CISG, the intention of the parties is established in two ways: objective intent under Art. 8(2) and subjective intent under Art. 8(1) [Schmidt-Kessel in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer § 11].
- 37. RESPONDENT has submitted that the adaptation claim does not fall within the powers granted to the Tribunal as the wording of the clause had been specifically narrowed down [RNoA \$13]. CLAIMANT submits that this Tribunal has the power to adapt the contract for the following reasons, first, the adaptation claim falls within the scope of 'any dispute arising out of' [1.2.1] and second, the subjective intent of the parties was to empower the Tribunal to adapt the contract [1.2.2].

[1.2.1] The Adaptation Claim Falls Within the Scope of 'any dispute arising out of this contract'

38. RESPONDENT had suggested that the parties use the HKIAC Model Arbitration Clause, albeit after being narrowed down [Resp. Ex. 1]. CLAIMANT submits that even though the arbitration clause



had been narrowed down, it still authorises the Tribunal to adapt the contract for the following reasons, *first*, differences regarding adaptation fall within 'any dispute' [1.2.1.1], second, the adaptation claim arises out of the Sales Agreement [1.2.1.2] and third, RESPONDENT must bear the risk of any ambiguity in the drafting of the arbitration clause [1.2.1.3].

[1.2.1.1] Differences Regarding Adaptation Fall Within 'any dispute'

- 39. RESPONDENT stated that while the Tribunal is authorised to resolve disputes, that cannot be extended to include the power of adaptation [RNoA \$12]. It may be contended that the powers of a tribunal are confined to adjudication of pre-existing contractual rights and liabilities, without intervening in the substance of the contract [Beisteiner p. 84; Paulsson 1984 p. 252 Bernardini 1998 p. 421; Fasching p. 2168].
- 40. That the word 'dispute' must be interpreted broadly to include disputes related to whether the terms of the contract should be adjusted or not [Berger 2001 p.2; Brunner p. 496; David p. 411; Rummel § 901]. This is particularly important in contracts where parties have long term relationships, which may be subject to unforeseen changes [Ferrario p. 145; Pörnbacher/Ducker/Baur p. 289; Kroll 2004 p. 453]. When such an event occurs, the scope of the arbitration clause must be interpreted in light of the long-term nature of the contract [Ferrario p. 146; Berger 2001 p. 13]. In such cases, the paramount consideration before the Tribunal is the preservation of the pre-existing contract [Willheim p. 19]. While CLAIMANT recognises that the arbitration clause may be interpreted narrowly in other cases, it must be given a wide and expansive interpretation in light of the circumstances surrounding the Sales Agreement [Craig/Park/Paulsson p. 112; Case No. 5754 (ICC)]. By providing for resolution of disputes arising out of the contract, it logically follows that this Tribunal should adjudicate on whether adaptation of the Sales Agreement is justified.
- 41. In the instant case, CLAIMANT had agreed to deliver the semen to RESPONDENT over a period of 8 months [Cl. Ex. 5]. Furthermore, the parties had recognised the potential for a prosperous long-term relationship, which might extend to the purchase of semen from Empire State, another stallion [Cl. Ex. 8]. The Sales Agreement was a long-term contract, which merits expansive interpretation of the arbitration clause. Therefore, the arbitration clause should encompass disputes regarding adaptation of the Sales Agreement.



[1.2.1.2] The Adaptation Claim Arises out of the Sales Agreement

- 42. RESPONDENT stated that the adaptation claim falls outside the legal jurisdiction of this Tribunal as the CLAIMANT is not seeking the agreed contractual remuneration [$RNoA \ 12$]. RESPONDENT submitted that the adaptation claim goes beyond the pre-existing obligations that the parties have established, which is why it cannot be a dispute 'arising out of this contract.' [$RNoA \ 12$].
- 43. CLAIMANT submits that the adaptation claim arises out of the Sales Agreement as, *first*, adaptation of the contract does not create fresh rights and liabilities [1.2.1.2.1], *second*, price adaptation arises out of the hardship clause [1.2.1.2.1].

[1.2.1.2.1] The Adaptation of the Contract does not Create Fresh Rights and Liabilities

- 44. Adaptation merely modifies the rights and liabilities that parties have already created for themselves [Ferrario p. 146]. The basic obligations that the parties have created at the time of formation of the contract are not being subjected to modification by the Tribunal [Fouchard/Gaillard/Goldman p. 447]. CLAIMANT is still obligated to sell the product and receive a certain sum as remuneration for the same. Adaptation merely reshapes these obligations to ensure that neither party is unduly disadvantaged by changed circumstances.
- 45. In the instant case, CLAIMANT has already fulfilled its' obligation to transport the semen to RESPONDENT [Cl. Ex. 8]. Moreover, this Tribunal would merely modify the price that RESPONDENT would pay in return. Accordingly, CLAIMANT submits that this Tribunal is not creating new obligations for the parties, but merely alters pre-existing contractual relations to account for unforeseen circumstances.

[1.2.1.2.2] Price Adaptation Arises out of the Hardship Clause

46. The adaptation claim is based on the hardship provision that the parties had incorporated in the original Sales Agreement, which satisfies the threshold of 'arising out of this contract.' By incorporating a hardship provision in the Sales Agreement, the parties had provided for adaptation in light of changed circumstances. The hardship provision had been introduced in the contract such that CLAIMANT does not assume all risks associated with delivery of the semen [Cl. Ex. 4]. This had explicitly been mentioned by Ms. Napravnik in her e-mail to Mr. Antley on 31st March 2017, where the CLAIMANT refused to take on any further risks associated with the delivery [Cl. Ex. 4].



47. Furthermore, even if the intention of the parties cannot be discerned, the introduction of a hardship clause is an objective ground for the adaptation claim. By introducing clause 12, the parties had 'explicitly demonstrated' their intention to provide for adaptation in case of unforeseen circumstances [Zaccaria p. 135]. Therefore, CLAIMANT submits that the adaptation claim arises out of clause 12 of the Sales Agreement, satisfying the threshold set by the arbitration clause.

[1.2.1.3] Respondent Must Bear the Risk of any Ambiguity in the Contract

- 48. Under Art. 8(2), one of the tools used in carrying out an objective interpretation of the contract is the contra proferentem rule [Schmidt-Kessel in Schlectriem/Schwenzer § 49; Witz in Witz/Salger/Lorenz § 15; Magnus in Standinger, Art.8 §18]. Under this rule, the party that has drafted a specific term of the contract must bear responsibility for any ambiguity in the contract [Baldus p. 119]. While primarily applied in standard form contracts, this rule has also been applied when one party has drafted certain provisions of the contract [Schmidt-Kessel in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer § 49].
- 49. RESPONDENT had drafted the modified HKIAC arbitration clause [Resp. Ex. 1]. However, the wording of the arbitration clause was still ambiguous, as RESPONDENT never explicitly addressed the exclusion of adaptation from the arbitration clause. Furthermore, given that he had access to prior emails between the parties as well as Mr. Antley's negotiation file, Mr. Krone never clarified RESPONDENT'S position on adaptation after Mr. Antley's retirement [Resp. Ex. 3]. CLAIMANT, therefore, submits that on application of the contra proferentem rule, adaptation will fall within the scope of the arbitration clause.

[1.2.2] THE SUBJECTIVE INTENT OF THE PARTIES WAS TO PERMIT ADAPTATION BY THE TRIBUNAL

- 50. Art. 8(1) CISG lays down the standard to determine the intent of the parties while entering into an agreement. Namely, the party must have known or could not 'have been unaware' of the intention of the other party at the time of contract formation [HG-Aargau 5 Feb 2008]. In the instant case, CLAIMANT submits that the RESPONDENT was aware of the Tribunal's power to adapt the contract. Additionally, Mr. Antley's negotiation file connects the arbitration clause with the hardship clause.
- 51. Mr. Antley and Ms. Napravnik had agreed to discuss the details of the arbitration clause in Vindobona, during the annual colt auction [Cl. Ex. 4]. During their conversation, both negotiators recognised the need for a mechanism to adapt the contract in case the parties were unable to do so [Cl. Ex. 8]. Mr. Antley had explicitly recognised that the Tribunal should adapt the contract if



the parties were unable to reach an agreement [Cl. Ex. 8], which Ms. Napravnik agreed with. Therefore, both RESPONDENT and CLAIMANT agreed to permit intervention by the arbitrators if negotiations were unsuccessful.

52. After the unfortunate accident suffered by Mr. Antley, Mr. Julian Krone concluded the contract on behalf of the CLAIMANT [Cl. Ex. 5]. Mr. Krone had found the negotiation file which Mr. Antley used [Resp. Ex. 3]. The last point in the negotiation file explicitly contemplates connecting the hardship provision with the powers of the Tribunal [Resp. Ex. 3]. Given that he had access to this file, Mr. Krone could not have been unaware that the parties had intended for the Tribunal to adapt the contract in light of changed circumstances. Hence, CLAIMANT submits that the arbitration clause must be interpreted in a manner which empowers the tribunal to adapt the contract.

CONCLUSION

Mediterranean law governs the arbitration clause and hence, the arbitration clause must be interpreted broadly, in light of the intention of the parties and circumstances surrounding the contract. Thus, this Tribunal must reject RESPONDENT'S claim that it does not have the power to adapt the contract.

2. CLAIMANT IS ENTITLED TO SUBMIT EVIDENCE FROM THE OTHER ARBITRATION PROCEEDING

- 53. On 2nd October 2018, CLAIMANT sent an e-mail to the members of the Tribunal, stating that it had obtained information about another arbitration proceeding, to which the RESPONDENT is a party. This proceeding between RESPONDENT and their client involved the sale of a mare, that was affected by the 25% tariff imposed by the president of Mediterraneo. In these other proceedings, RESPONDENT, who denied the need to adapt the contract in the current proceedings, had sought adaptation of the contract. CLAIMANT then expressed its desire to submit the award from the other proceeding to highlight this inconsistent stance of RESPONDENT [Letter by Langweiler, 2nd October 2018].
- 54. RESPONDENT then objected to CLAIMANT's application to submit the award from the other proceeding as evidence, in a mail to the Tribunal dated 3rd October 2018. The grounds for this objection were twofold. First, it was stated that the award was confidential, and the RESPONDENT



could not be compelled to produce it. Second, it was stated that the award had been obtained illegally, either through a hack of the RESPONDENT's computer system or through a breach of a confidentiality agreement. RESPONDENT went on to contend that in either case, because the evidence was obtained illegally, it should not be admitted in the arbitration [Letter by Fasttrack, 3rd October 2018].

55. Even if it is assumed that the evidence has been obtained illegally, CLAIMANT is still entitled to submit such evidence in the current proceedings. This is because, *first*, the Tribunal can determine whether a party is entitled to submit evidence [2.1], *second*, in the present case, the Tribunal can, and should admit the illegally obtained evidence [2.2], *third*, The IBA Rules do not bar the admissibility of the evidence in the present instance [2.3] and *fourth*, RESPONDENT's confidentiality obligation does not amount to grounds to exclude the evidence [2.4].

[2.1] THE TRIBUNAL HAS THE POWER TO DETERMINE THE ENTITLEMENT OF PARTIES TO SUBMIT EVIDENCE

- 56. Questions of evidence that arise before the Tribunal are procedural in nature and are hence governed by the procedural rules applicable before the Tribunal. Therefore, the entitlement of parties to submit evidence is also governed by the applicable procedural rules [Redfern/Hunter § 6.01]. Additionally, this implies that the Tribunal is not bound by the rules of evidence applicable before the national courts of the seat of the Tribunal [Born p. 2147].
- 57. The applicable procedural rules are therefore the *lex arbitri*, i.e., the law governing the arbitration itself or the law of the seat of arbitration, and the institutional rules chosen by the parties [*Pondret/Besson p. 643*]. In the present case, the *lex arbitri* is Danubian Law, which is a verbatim adoption of the UNCITRAL Model Law [*PO1 §4*]. The institutional rules that have been chosen by the parties are the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre Rules, 2018 [*Cl. Ex. 5*].
- 58. Art. 19(2) of the Model Law provides that the parties are free to choose a set of rules to govern the proceedings. Even in the absence of such choice, the Tribunal has the power to "determine the admissibility, relevance, materiality and weight of any evidence". Lex Arbitri therefore allows the Tribunal to rule on questions of evidence as it deems fit. In the present case, the parties have chosen the HKIAC Rules to govern the arbitral proceedings. Art. 22.2 of the rules states that the tribunal shall determine questions of admissibility materiality and relevance of evidence. Thus, the



chosen procedural rules also allow the tribunal to rule upon the entitlement of parties to submit evidence in the proceedings.

59. Thus, the tribunal is not bound by any strict rules of evidence but can make its own determination regarding the entitlement of the claimant to submit the partial award in the current instance.

[2.2] CLAIMANT IS ENTITLED TO SUBMIT THE EVIDENCE, EVEN IF IT HAS BEEN OBTAINED ILLEGALLY

- 60. In an e-mail sent to the members of the Tribunal, RESPONDENT stated that the material from the other arbitration has been obtained illegally, either by a computer hack, or through a breach of a confidentiality agreement. RESPONDENT further contends that such material cannot be admitted in the current proceeding by virtue of the fact that it has been obtained illegally [Letter by Fasttrack, 3rd October 2018].
- 61. It has been established that the Tribunal has the power to rule upon issues of admissibility of evidence. CLAIMANT therefore submits that the Tribunal can, and should, admit the illegally obtained evidence for three reasons, *first*, international tribunals adopt a liberal approach to admitting evidence [2.2.1], *second*, allowing the admission of illegally obtained evidence satisfies the policy goals of international arbitration [2.2.2] and *third*, not allowing the submission of the evidence infringes upon CLAIMANT's right to be heard [2.2.3].

[2.2.1] International Tribunals Adopt a Liberal Approach to the Admission of Evidence

62. The general practice of international tribunals is to allow the parties the greatest freedom in presenting evidence. Tribunals generally allow the parties to rely on and submit evidence without imposing restrictions on the use or submission of such evidence [Waincymer p. 793; Born p. 2310]. In the absence of a specific ground of exclusion of evidence agreed to by the parties, international tribunals are unwilling to exclude evidence [Reisman/Freedman p. 739]. Admission of evidence is the norm, and it can only be displaced if the party challenging the evidence can prove that the procedural law of the tribunal will be violated if included [Sandifer p. 189]. Therefore, strict rules of evidence that apply before national courts seldom apply to arbitral proceedings. This is because these rules of evidence arose out of the needs presented by domestic legal systems and as such, are entirely unsuitable in the context of international arbitration [Waincymer p. 793].



63. In this vein, CLAIMANT's submissions are twofold, *first*, the rules of evidence governing the admissibility of evidence before national courts are inapplicable to international arbitrations [2.2.1.1], and *second*, rules excluding illegally obtained evidence cannot be extended to arbitral proceedings [2.2.1.2].

[2.2.1.1] Rules of Admissibility are Inapplicable in International Arbitration

- 64. CLAIMANT submits that the rules governing the admissibility of evidence in proceedings before a domestic court are entirely inapplicable in the context of this arbitration. The rules of admissibility arose out of the practice of jury trials in common law and in Anglo-American proceedings [Reisman/Freedman p. 740]. The rationale behind these rules is that jurors are ordinary people with no legal training, and hence cannot assess the intrinsic and relative value of evidence. Therefore, these rules sought to minimize the effect of placing any potentially prejudicial evidence before the jurors. By minimising such an effect, the procedural rights of the parties were sought to be protected [Waincymer p. 793; Born p. 2310].
- 65. However, these concerns are not applicable in the context of this arbitration. In an arbitral proceeding, the members of the tribunal are highly trained in the legal profession and are very competent jurists. Due to this, the members of the tribunal will know how to weigh evidence and determine its relative and intrinsic value. Therefore, there is no risk associated with placing potentially prejudicial evidence before the tribunal, as it has the competence to take the prejudicial nature of the evidence into account while rendering a decision [Sandifer p. 182].

[2.2.1.2] The Rule that Excludes Illegally Obtained Evidence Cannot be Extended to Arbitration

- 66. CLAIMANT submits that the rule barring the admissibility of illegally obtained evidence is entirely unsuited to the present arbitration. This rule arose out of common law and sought to protect a party from attempts by the other to adduce evidence obtained by infringing upon the former's procedural rights [Reisman/Freedman p. 745].
- 67. However, this rule exclusively applies in criminal proceedings and not civil proceedings. This is because in a criminal proceeding, the opposing party is the State, which has the backing of the entirety of the machinery of the State [Halsbury's Laws vol. 17 \$12]. Therefore, in criminal proceedings, one party, i.e., the state is vastly more powerful than the other, i.e., the defendant.



Therefore, such rules are necessary in this context to serve as safeguards to prevent any abuse of such power [Thirlway p. 630].

- 68. However, this rule is unsuitable in the context of the current proceedings (as well as in civil proceedings) because neither of the parties wield any such power over the other. In arbitral proceedings, both parties are businesses, corporations or any other such entity and are hence on an equal footing. Neither of the parties is so much more powerful than the other that the inclusion of procedural safeguards is necessary power [Thirlway p. 630].
- 69. Therefore, for the purposes of this arbitration, rules of admissibility, and specifically the rule barring the admissibility of illegally obtained evidence are entirely unsuitable. Thus, in the present instance, the Tribunal should adopt a similar liberal policy and allow CLAIMANT to submit the material from the other arbitration as evidence, even if it has been obtained illegally.

[2.2.2] The Admission of Illegally Obtained Evidence Satisfies the Policy Goals of International Arbitration

- 70. It has been established that international tribunals adopt a very liberal approach to the admissibility of evidence in the arbitral proceeding. This liberal approach is highlighted by the outlook of tribunals on the issue of illegally obtained evidence in recent proceedings before the Court of Arbitration for Sport and in notable investor-state arbitrations. The Tribunals in these cases sought to balance the fundamental goal of arbitration, i.e. arriving at an understanding of what actually happened, or "truth-seeking", against other policy goals such as protecting client-attorney privilege etc [Blair/Gojkovic p. 257]. In these arbitrations, the Tribunals were consistently of the view that there is no reason to exclude illegally obtained evidence, unless there was a violation of international public policy [O'Sullivan, Blair/Gojkovic p. 257].
- 71. CLAIMANT therefore submits that *first*, Tribunals apply the balancing test to determine the admissibility of illegally obtained evidence [2.2.2.1] and *second*, applying the balancing test, the Tribunal should admit the material from the other arbitration [2.2.2.2].

[2.2.2.1] Tribunals Adopt the Balancing Test to Ascertain the Admissibility of Illegally Obtained Evidence

72. In recent arbitral proceedings dealing with illegally obtained evidence, Tribunals have tended to apply a 'balancing test' to determine the admissibility of the evidence. The most significant of these



arbitrations is *Caratube* v. *Kazakhstan*, wherein Caratube filed for arbitration claiming that the Ministry of Energy of Kazakhstan had expropriated its investment. In support of these claims, *Caratube* sought to rely on confidential documents that were uploaded on WikiLeaks, subsequent to a hack of the Kazakh Government's IT systems [*Caratube v. Kazakhstan (ICSID)*]. While Kazakhstan objected, the Tribunal allowed the admission of all non-privileged leaked documents. The Tribunal, while balancing policy considerations, allowed the illegally obtained, confidential documents to be admitted, giving more weight to the goal of accurate fact finding. However, the Tribunal ruled that in the case of privileged documents, the goal of fact-finding was not sufficient to displace the policy goal of upholding legal privilege [*Blair/Gojkovic p. 253*].

- 73. This line of reasoning was also followed by the tribunals in Awards rendered by the Court of Arbitration for Sport, which consistently admitted illegally obtained evidence. These Tribunals ruled that the interest in arriving at the truth outweighed any infringement of the procedural right of the defendant, unless any fundamental policy goal was infringed by doing so [Valverde v. CONI (CAS); Amos Adamu v. FIFA (CAS); FC Metalist v. UEFA (CAS)].
- 74. Admittedly, tribunals have also ruled against the admissibility of illegally obtained evidence, such as the tribunals in *Libanco*, *EDF Services* or *Methanex*. However, in all of these cases, the tribunals applied the balancing test to determine the admissibility of the illegally obtained evidence presented. None of these cases placed a bar on admissibility of evidence merely because it was obtained illegally. In all three arbitrations, evidence was excluded because the party that sought to submit the evidence, had themselves obtained it illegally. The tribunals relied on the good faith principle which is fundamental to international public policy, to bar the admissibility of such evidence [*Libanco v. Turkey (ICSID)*; *EDF v. Romania (ICSID)*; *Methanex v. USA (NAFTA)*].

[2.2.2.2] Applying the Balancing Test, the Tribunal Should Admit the Evidence

- 75. From the practice of tribunals, it can be inferred that evidence is not excluded simply because it is obtained illegally. Instead, tribunals apply a balancing test, weighing out the interest of accurate fact finding against public policy goals, and if the former is given more weight, the evidence will be admitted.
- 76. However, tribunals have held that public policy goals such as the good faith principle, or the protection of privileged information outweigh the interest in fact finding [Caratube v. Kazakhstan (ICSID); Libanco v. Turkey (ICSID)]. This is because the principle of good faith is considered



inherent to arbitral proceedings and legal privilege is given absolute protection. This protection arises out of the pressing need to ensure transparent and honest communication between an attorney and a client. This is not possible to attain if these communications are not kept confidential at all costs [Waincymer p. 809].

- 77. From the practice of tribunals such as *Caratube* or *Libanco*, it can be seen that tribunals distinguish between public policy goals. The tribunals in these cases ruled that privilege or good faith was a policy goal that could not be infringed but did not extend such treatment to confidentiality. This is highlighted by the tribunal in *Caratube* making confidential information admissible as evidence but excluding any privileged information [*Caratube v. Kazakhstan (ICSID)*]. Therefore, there exists a standard higher than that of confidentiality for excluding evidence from the arbitration.
- 78. In the current proceedings, CLAIMANT wishes to submit the evidence to demonstrate that the tariff imposed is a legitimate ground for adaptation of the contract [Letter by Langweiler, 2nd October 2018]. Therefore, the evidence that is sought to be admitted is highly material to the outcome of the proceedings. This implies that the evidence should be admitted as it is crucial to this tribunal's objective of accurate fact finding.
- 79. Additionally, there are no public policy goals that are being infringed by admitting this evidence. Unlike *Libanco* or *Methanex*, CLAIMANT had no involvement in the illegal means by which the evidence was obtained but is merely procuring the evidence from a third party [PO2 \$41]. Moreover, the material that is sought to be submitted is not protected by privilege, or of such a nature where admitting it into evidence will cause a violation of international public policy. It is not sufficient to constitute such a breach of public policy merely because it is confidential in nature and hence, the tribunal should admit the evidence.

[2.2.3] Not Allowing the Submission of the Evidence Violates CLAIMANT's Right to be Heard

80. The principle of *audi alteram partem* states that both parties to a proceeding must be given a chance to be heard before a decision is made. This principle of natural justice forms an integral part of the requirement of due process in any adjudicatory proceeding, including those before a Tribunal [Lew/Mistelis/Kroll § 21-18]. Moreover, this principle can be extended to provide the parties with the full opportunity to present their case, in the absence of which, their right to be heard can be said to be affected [Mehren/Salomon p. 290].



- 81. Not allowing evidence to be submitted is a clear infringement upon the opportunity of the parties to present their case to the fullest extent. Moreover, this can be construed to be a violation of the right of the parties to be heard in the proceeding [Waincymer p. 793]. In light of this violation, the award that is rendered by the Tribunal is susceptible to challenge as due process has not been followed. This is reflected in Art. V(1)(b) of the New York Convention that states that recognition of an award can be refused if the party "was otherwise unable to present his case".
- 82. Therefore, in the present case, the Tribunal should allow CLAIMANT to submit the illegally obtained evidence in the interest of adhering to due process. Moreover, the goal of the Tribunal in this case (and in every other case) is to render an enforceable award [Redfern/Hunter § 1.101]. Not allowing CLAIMANT to submit the evidence casts a serious doubt over the enforceability of the award before national courts, even under the New York Convention.

[2.3] THE IBA RULES PERMIT THE ADMISSION OF THE EVIDENCE

- 83. It may be contended by RESPONDENT that on the application of the IBA Rules, the Tribunal should not admit the evidence. However, CLAIMANT submits that the IBA Rules do not apply in the current proceedings and even if the IBA Rules are applied, this Tribunal can admit the evidence.
- 84. The IBA Rules do not apply in the present case because the parties never consented to the application of the IBA rules. The Tribunal is not bound to apply other rules of evidence apart from the HKIAC Rules i.e., the institutional rules explicitly chosen by the parties. Nothing in the HKIAC Rules or *lex arbitri*, i.e., UNCITRAL Model Law mandate the Tribunal to apply the IBA Rules in the current proceeding.
- 85. Moreover, even if the IBA rules are held to apply, they allow the admissibility of the evidence in the current instance. Art. 9 of the IBA Rules that set out the criteria for admissibility of evidence, state that the Tribunal can exclude evidence if it is privileged, or declared confidential by a state or public institution or are part of settlement negotiations etc. Even in cases of confidentiality imposed by a state, institution or by virtue of the material containing technical information, the Tribunal is required to be satisfied that these are sufficient concerns to make it inadmissible. However, confidentiality alone as a ground for inadmissibility is conspicuous in its absence. This



further indicates the intention of the IBA Rules to only exclude evidence whose admission breaches larger policy considerations, such as privilege.

86. The IBA Rules, therefore, follow the practice of Tribunals requiring a larger public policy concern than confidentiality for excluding evidence [supra ∫∫ 75-79; IBA Rules Review Subcommittee p. 25f.]. Hence, the IBA Rules do not bar the admissibility of the evidence.

[2.4] RESPONDENT'S CONFIDENTIALITY OBLIGATION IS NOT GROUNDS FOR EXCLUDING THE EVIDENCE

- 87. In the e-mail dated 3rd October 2018, RESPONDENT objected to the submission of material from the other arbitration on the grounds of confidentiality. RESPONDENT went on to rely on Art. 42 of the 2013 Rules to state that it imposed an obligation of confidentiality on the parties and hence disclosure could not be ordered [Letter by Fasttrack, 3rd October 2018].
- 88. RESPONDENT may contend that the obligation of confidentiality imposed by Art. 42 must go on to preclude any submission of such material as evidence. It may be further contended that the material CLAIMANT seeks to submit is also precluded from being admissible.
- 89. However, RESPONDENT's obligation under Art. 42 does not preclude the submission of evidence by CLAIMANT. This obligation under Art. 42 extends only to the parties to the arbitration. [Moser/Bao § 12.31]. It does not extend to an external third party and hence, such an obligation does not exist as against the CLAIMANT [Born p. 2108]. Therefore, it cannot be contended that CLAIMANT must be barred from submitting such evidence. Furthermore, simply because material is confidential does not mean it is excluded from evidence [supra §§ 75-79]. Hence, RESPONDENT's obligation under Art. 42 does not preclude the submission of the evidence.

CONCLUSION

This Tribunal should admit the material obtained from the other arbitration, even if such material was obtained illegally. This is because the Tribunal has the power to do so and allowing the admission of the evidence does not infringe upon any policy goals of international arbitration.



[3] CLAIMANT IS ENTITLED TO PAYMENT OF 1,250,000 USD RESULTING FROM AN ADAPTATION OF THE PRICE

- 90. In an unexpected and sudden move, the Equatoranaian Government imposed a 30% tariff on agricultural goods, including racehorse semen from Mediterraneo. CLAIMANT notified RESPONDENT that it would be unable to bear the additional costs. However, it delivered the doses as per schedule, based on RESPONDENT'S representation that it urgently needed the doses of semen and that a solution would be arrived at. Later, CLAIMANT found out that RESPONDENT had re-sold some of the doses of semen to other breeders at a profit. This was a clear breach of the Sales Agreement. When confronted with this, RESPONDENT cut-off all negotiations on price adaptation.
- 91. Thus, CLAIMANT respectfully requests the Tribunal to restore the contractual equilibrium by ordering RESPONDENT to pay 1,250,000 USD. Such a claim is justified, *first*, under clause 12 of the Sales Agreement [3.1] and *second*, in any case, under the framework of the CISG [3.2].

[3.1] Adaptation is Justified Under Clause 12 of the Sales Agreement

92. The Parties envisioned the possibility of a change in circumstances and thus, included a *force majeure* and hardship clause in the Sales Agreement [Clause 12 FSSA]. CLAIMANT is entitled to the payment of 1,250,000 USD resulting from an adaption of the price under the Sales Agreement because, *first*, the imposition of tariffs is within the scope of the hardship clause [3.1.1], *second*, the imposition of such a high tariff rate amounts to hardship [3.1.2] and *third*, price adaptation is a remedy available under clause 12 of the Sales Agreement [3.1.3].

[3.1.1] The Imposition of Tariffs is Within the Scope of the Hardship Clause

93. The Equatoranian Government imposed a 30% tariff on the import of racehorse semen from Mediterraneo. This fundamentally altered the nature of the relationship between the two parties. Therefore, it is clear from an interpretation of the hardship clause as per Art. 8 CISG that the imposition of tariffs is within its scope [3.1.1.1]. In any case, the hardship clause should be constructed *contra proferentem* against RESPONDENT [3.1.1.2.]

[3.1.1.1] Interpretation of the Hardship Clause as per Art. 8 CISG

94. Art. 8 CISG lays down the rules to interpret any statement or conduct of a party. It also applies to the interpretation of the contract itself [Secretariat Commentary CISG Art. 7 §2; Schmidt-Kessel in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer p. 146, §1; OLG Dresden 27 Dec 1999; HG Aargau 5 Feb 2008; Ferrari 2004



p.175]. Art. 8(1) CISG lays down a subjective test to determine the real intent of a party. However, if the real intent cannot be discerned, then Art. 8(2) CISG, provides for an objective test for its determination. For the purposes of both Art. 8(1) and Art. 8(2), all relevant circumstances such as negotiations between the parties and subsequent conduct must be considered [Art. 8.3 CISG]. An interpretation of the hardship clause as per Art. 8(1) CISG [3.1.1.1.1] or as per Art. 8(2) CISG [3.1.1.1.2] reveals that the imposition of tariffs is within the scope of the hardship clause.

[3.1.1.1.1] The Real Intention of the Parties was to Include the Imposition of the Tariffs within Clause 12

- 95. Art. 8(1) CISG lays down a subjective test to interpret a contract based on the real intent of a party 'where the other party knew or could not have been unaware what that intent was'. The negotiations between the Parties clearly establishes that they intended for impediments such as the imposition of tariffs, to be included within the scope of Clause 12.
- 96. As per the Sales Agreement, CLAIMANT had agreed to a DDP. Admittedly, in a typical DDP arrangement, as per the Incoterms® 2010, the seller would bear all risks and costs until delivery at the agreed place [Ramberg 149f.]. However, in the present case, CLAIMANT did not accept all of these risks and the parties' understanding supplants the usual meaning of trade terms [BG 11 Dec 1996].
- 97. CLAIMANT made it clear in its email dated 31 March 2017, that it was not willing to take risks related to a change in the delivery terms, such as 'changes in customs regulation or import restrictions' [Cl. Ex. 4]. The hardship clause was drafted based on the risks intimated in the afore-mentioned email [PO 2 \$12]. This includes customs regulations or import restrictions such as the imposition of tariffs [Goode pp. 98,186]. Furthermore, DDP was agreed upon not to transfer all risks, but because CLAIMANT had 'much greater experience in the shipment of frozen semen' [Cl. Ex. 3].
- 98. Thus, the RESPONDENT knew or, at the very least could not have been unaware that CLAIMANT intended for changes in customs regulations such as tariffs to be included in the hardship clause.

[3.1.1.1.2] On Application of the Objective Test, the Imposition of Tariffs is Included within Clause 12

99. Art. 8(2) CISG provides for the interpretation of the contract based on the understanding of a reasonable person in the same circumstances. Under Art. 8(2), importance is given to the usual meaning of the words used by the parties [OLG Dresden, 27 Dec 1999; HG Zürich, 24 Oct 2003; Magnus in Staudinger Art. 8 § 24].



100. While the hardship clause in the Sales Agreement, specifically mentions "additional health and safety requirements", it also contains the phrase - 'or comparable unforeseen events' [Cl. Ex. 5, Clause 12 FSSA]. CLAIMANT submits that additional health and safety requirements are comparable to the imposition of tariffs, considering that both of these are a fundamental part of customs regulations. Moreover, CLAIMANT had made clear that it would not accept risks related to changes in customs regulations [Cl. Ex. 4]. Thus, even to a reasonable third person it would have been clear that the hardship clause included imposition of high tariff rates.

[3.1.1.2] Clause 12 Should be Constructed contra proferentem Against RESPONDENT

- 101. Even if this Tribunal finds that the hardship clause is ambiguous, it should include tariffs within the scope of the hardship clause as per the contra proferentem rule. According to the contra proferentem rule, the party that supplied the formulation of a certain term must bear the risk of the terms' ambiguity [Schmidt-Kessel in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer Art. 8 §49; Zuppi in Kröll/Mistelis/Viscsillas, Art. 8 §24; Bernstein/Lookofsky p.131]. This rule is applicable under the framework of the CISG [CISG-AC Op. No. 13; Honnold/Fletchner p. 158 §107.1; OLG Stuttgart 31 March 2008].
- 102. The wording of the hardship clause was supplied by Mr. Krone on behalf of RESPONDENT [PO2 12]. Thus, the ambiguity in clause 12 must be resolved against the RESPONDENT, leading to the inclusion of tariffs within the hardship clause.

[3.1.2] The Imposition of Tariffs Amounts to Hardship

103. The high additional tariffs imposed unexpectedly and suddenly by the Equatoranian Government destroyed the commercial basis of the contract and led to a situation of hardship. Since Clause 12 does not lay down all the conditions for hardship, the conditions required shall be interpreted in accordance with general standards [Fontaine/de Ly p. 440-43; Brunner p.387]. The imposition of tariffs satisfies the conditions required for hardship because, first, it meets the threshold required (3.1.2.1), second, it happened after the conclusion of the contract (3.1.2.2), third, it was not reasonably foreseeable (3.1.2.3), fourth, it was beyond CLAIMANT'S control (3.1.2.4) and fifth, its risk was not assumed by CLAIMANT (3.1.2.5).



[3.1.2.1] The Imposition of the Tariffs meets the Required Threshold for Hardship

104. The imposition of the tariffs meets the threshold for hardship required under Clause 12 (3.1.2.1.1). In any event, it meets the threshold required under general contract principles (3.1.2.1.2).

[3.1.2.1.1] The Imposition of Tariffs meets the Threshold for Hardship Required under Clause 12

- 105. As per clause 12, hardship would occur if the contract became "more onerous". This is a far lower standard than that required under general contract principles [Maskow p.662; Bund p.394; Fontaine/de Ly p. 497f.; Brunner p.214]. Thus, under Clause 12, CLAIMANT has to satisfy a lower threshold to claim adaptation in cases of hardship.
- 106. CLAIMANT has been facing financial difficulties for the last few years due to no fault of its own. These financial difficulties were caused in relation to a previous sale, during which the Danubian Government had suddenly imposed certain policies. This nearly resulted in CLAIMANT'S insolvency [PO2 \$21]. CLAIMANT was in such a dire situation that it was willing to sell 100 doses of semen to RESPONDENT even though it never sold more than 10 doses to one breeder [PO2 \$15]. Further, it only took a profit margin of 5%, as compared to the usual profit margin of 15% that it takes for natural coverings by Nijinsky III [PO2 \$\mathbb{N}19,31; Cl. Ex. 8]. It would be impossible for CLAIMANT to shoulder additional costs of 30% due to the increase in the tariffs. If it were made to shoulder the entire additional cost, it would have to sell a part of its company [PO2 \$29].
- 107. Even RESPONDENT accepted that the "high additional tariffs" [Resp. Ex. 4] posed a problem for CLAIMANT. CLAIMANT shipped the doses of semen only because Mr. Shoemaker guaranteed that a solution would be found. Thus, performance of the contract has in fact, become *more onerous* for CLAIMANT.

[3.1.2.1.2] The Imposition of the Tariffs meets the Threshold Required under General Contract Principles

108. The threshold required for hardship under general contract principles is that there must be a fundamental alteration in the equilibrium of the contract [Case No. 8486(ICC); Art. 6.2.2 UPICC]. This threshold can be defined in terms of commercial reasonability [Secretariat Commentary CISG Art. 65 ¶10; Miettinen p.35]. It is the limit beyond which a party cannot be reasonably expected to perform its obligations [Ishida p.372; Routamo/ Ramberg p.219; Lando p.299; Gomard/ Rechnagel p. 223].



- 109. The change in equilibrium that is required depends on the facts and circumstances of that case [Lookofsky 2005 p.440; UPICC Commentary, Art. 6.2.2 §1]. A smaller alteration in the contractual equilibrium would be sufficient when the disadvantaged party would face financial ruin if the original terms of the contract were enforced [Brunner pp. 435-438; Schwenzer 2008 p.716] CLAIMANT is facing significant financial difficulties and will have to sell a part of its company if the original terms of the contract are enforced [supra §106; PO2 §29; Cl. Ex. 8].
- 110. Furthermore, RESPONDENT re-sold 15 doses at a 20% mark-up [PO2 \$20]. This was an act in bad faith and a breach of the contract. CLAIMANT had made it clear both in the negotiations [Cl. Ex. 2] and in the contract [Cl. Ex. 5], that the doses of semen could not be re-sold without CLAIMANT'S 'express written consent' [PO2 \$16]. On one hand, RESPONDENT has made a significant and unjust profit, while on the other hand CLAIMANT would have to sacrifice part of its business. Both of these scenarios should not have happened as per the original contract. There has been a fundamental alteration in the contractual equilibrium and it would be unreasonable to expect CLAIMANT to abide by the original contractual terms. Thus, there is a need to adapt the price to restore the contractual equilibrium.

[3.1.2.2] The Tariffs were Imposed after the Conclusion of the Contract

111. The Sales Agreement was concluded on 6 May 2017 [Cl. Ex. 5; Cl. No S8]. However, the 30% tariffs were announced by the Equatoranian Government on 19 December 2017 and became effective from 15 January 2018 [Cl. Ex. 6; PO2 S25]. Thus, the tariffs were imposed after the conclusion of the contract.

[3.1.2.3] The Imposition of the Tariffs was not Reasonably Foreseeable

- 112. An impediment is foreseeable if a reasonable person in the same circumstances as the promisor ought to have foreseen the impediment [Zeller p. 157f.; Flambouras p.271; Raw Materials v. Manfred Forberich]. In the present case, CLAIMANT submits that it could not have foreseen the imposition of the tariffs at the time the contract was concluded.
- 113. The tariffs imposed by Meditteraneo came as a complete surprise. The President of Meditteraneo had never indicated either in his election manifesto or strategy papers that he intended to impose a 25% tariff on agricultural products [Cl. Notice §9; Cl. Ex. 6; PO2 §23]. Equatoriana preferred settling disputes amicably or by invoking the WTO mechanisms [Cl. Ex. 6; NoA §10]. However, in this case, in a completely unexpected decision, the Equatoranian Government retaliated by



imposing a 30% tariff on agricultural goods from Mediterraneo. Furthermore, neither the CLAIMANT nor even the RESPONDENT were aware that horse semen was covered under the tariffs because racehorse semen was generally treated differently from agricultural products. Even the customs authorities were confused regarding this [NoA \$11; Cl. Ex. 8; Resp. Ex. 4; PO2 \$26]. Thus, it is clear that the imposition of tariffs on racehorse semen was completely unforeseeable.

[3.1.2.4] The Imposition of Tariffs was Beyond CLAIMANT'S Control

114. To invoke hardship, the impediment must be beyond the disadvantaged party's sphere of control [Dawwas p.10]. In the present case, this condition is satisfied because CLAIMANT does not have any control over the Equatornian Government's decision to impose tariffs. The imposition of tariffs is solely an action of the State and a private corporation cannot be said to exercise any measure of control whatsoever, over such decisions [Case No. VB 96074 10 Dec 1996; Atamer in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art.79 §73].

[3.1.2.5] The Risk was not Assumed by CLAIMANT

115. If the risk of an event has been assumed by a party, it cannot invoke hardship arising from that event [CAM Award 30 Nov 2006; Brencius v. Ukio]. In the present case, CLAIMANT assumed no such risk. In its communication with RESPONDENT it unequivocally rejects the assumption of any risk, whatsoever, related to a change in customs regulations. [Cl. Ex. 4; supra §97.].

[3.1.3] Price Adaptation is a Remedy Available under Clause 12

116. RESPONDENT contends that Clause 12 does not provide for the remedy of price adaptation. This is however, completely contrary to the representation that RESPONDENT itself had made to CLAIMANT. Mr. Antley and Ms. Napravnik both agreed that the remedy of adaptation would be allowed [Cl. Ex. 8; supra \$\infty46-47\]. Moreover, the entire purpose of a hardship clause, is to provide for a mechanism to adapt the contract, when there has been a fundamental change in the circumstances [supra \$\infty50-52\]. Thus, the remedy of price adaptation is available under Clause 12.

CONCLUSION

The imposition of tariffs by the Equatoranian Government is a circumstance that comes within the scope of Clause 12 FSA. It also satisfies all the conditions required for hardship. Furthermore, price adaptation is a remedy that is available under Clause 12 FSA. Thus, CLAIMANT is entitled to a payment of 1,250,000 USD arising from adaptation of price under Clause 12 FSA.



[3.2] IN ANY EVENT, PRICE ADAPTATION IS JUSTIFIED UNDER THE CISG

117. CLAIMANT is entitled to the payment of 1,250,000 USD resulting from an adaptation of the price, even under the CISG. This is because, *first*, the inclusion of a *force majeure* and hardship clause does not result in exclusion of the CISG on matters pertaining to hardship [3.2.1], *second*, CISG allows for price adaptation in cases of hardship [3.2.2]

[3.2.1] The Parties have not Excluded Application of the CISG on Issues of Hardship

- 118. RESPONDENT contends that the CLAIMANT cannot rely on Art. 79 CISG for its claim as the inclusion of a hardship clause amounts to a derogation from that provision [RNoA \$20]. Admittedly, Art. 6 CISG, which is an embodiment of the principle of party autonomy, allows parties to exclude or derogate from the CISG or any of its provisions [Schlechtriem 1986 p. 34; Gül p. 80; Mistelis in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art. 6 \$8; Premier Steel v. Oscam; OGH 21 March 2000]. However, in the present case there has been no derogation because there was no clear intention of the parties to do so.
- 119. Even though implied exclusions are recognized [SA Ch v. Deutschland GmbH; OGH 2 Apr 2009; Case No. 11333 (ICC); OLG Dresden 27 Dec 1999], these exclusions must be clear, unambiguous and real [Mistelis in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art. 6 \$20; ObLG 23 Jan 2006; TC Jura 3 Nov 2004; BP Intl v. Empresa]. This is particularly so for total derogation or exclusion because a low threshold in such cases could undermine the international and uniform character of the CISG [Mistelis in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art.6 \$23; Ferrari in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer (Ger) Art. 6 \$30; Lorenz in Witz/Salger/Lorenz Art. 6 \$\$17-20\$]. In the absence of a clear intention to exclude Art. 79 CISG, it would still be applicable [OLG Hamburg 28 Feb 1997].
- 120. In the present case, Clause 12 merely aimed at regulating some risks directly through the contract [Resp. Ex. 3]. Thus, neither the contractual provisions nor the negotiations show that the parties had a clear and unambiguous intention (express or implied) to exclude the application of Art. 79 CISG.

[3.2.2] The CISG Allows for Price Adaptation in Cases of Hardship

121. CLAIMANT submits that the CISG allows for price adaptation in cases of hardship. This is because *first*, hardship is governed by Art. 79 CISG **[3.2.2.1]** and *second*, even if it is found that hardship



does not come within the scope of Art. 79 CISG, it would still be governed by the CISG through gap-filling [3.2.2.2].

[3.2.2.1] Art. 79 CISG Governs Cases of Hardship

122. Art. 79 (1) CISG provides that a party is not liable if its failure to perform was due to an impediment beyond its control and it could not have overcome its consequences. This provision governs cases of hardship. This is because, *first*, hardship has not been excluded from the scope of Art. 79 [3.2.2.1.1] and *second*, hardship qualifies as an "impediment" under Art. 79(1) CISG [3.2.2.1.2].

[3.2.2.1.1] Hardship has not been Excluded from the Scope of Art. 79

123. The *travaux preparatoires* of the CISG does not lead to the conclusion that the intention of the drafters was to exclude hardship [Atamer in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas §78; CISG-AC Op. No. 7 §§28-30]. Admittedly, a Norwegian proposal to add hardship to Art. 79(3) CISG was rejected by the First Committee at its 27th meeting [Honnold 1989]. However, many delegates supported the proposal and even many of those who rejected it did not have a problem with its rationale [Silveira §503-505]. It is more likely that a hardship provision was not incorporated because of disagreement over the appropriate language than because there was an intention to exclude the doctrine altogether [Bund p.393; Garro p.1156].

[3.2.2.1.2] Hardship Qualifies as an "impediment" under Art. 79(1) CISG

- 124. Art. 79(1) CISG has a broad scope. It uses flexible terms such as 'impediment' and 'exemptions.' It does not resort to the usage of national law concepts such as frustration, wegfall der gescftsrundlage, impossibility and imprevision and thus remains terminologically neutral [Andersen p.94; Kruisinga p.130; Brunner p.111]. Thus, the phrase "an impediment beyond his control" in Art. 79(1) CISG must be interpreted autonomously [Art. 7.1 CISG; Fletchner 2011 p.8; Aksoy p.108; Tallon in Bianca/Bonell Art. 79 §3.1.2].
- 125. This "impediment" in Art. 79(1) CISG covers a spectrum of supervening events, ranging from strict excuse doctrines such as physical impossibility on one end and liberal excuse doctrines such as impracticability on the other [Mazzacano p.52; Honnold/Fletchner §432 p.483; DiMatteo p.275]. Thus, it is not necessary that Art. 79(1) CISG can only be invoked in circumstances of impossibility. It is widely accepted that economic unaffordability and cases of hardship are subsumed under the



- term 'impediment' [Scafom v. Lorraine Tubes; Schwenzer in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer p.1142; CISG-AC Op. No. 7 §3.1; Jones/Schlechtriem §217 p.136; Bernardini 1997 p.207; Strohbach in Enderlein/Maskow Art. 79 §6.3; Neumayer/Ming Art. 79 §14; Rimke p. 223-226; Pichonnaz § 1769 ff., 1836; Weber p. 173-74; Bernstein/Lookofsky §6-19 p. 152; Lüderitz/Dettmeier in Soergel Art. 79 §13; Brunner Art. 79 §23 ff
- 126. Art. 79(5) CISG is also a broad provision that allows for all remedies except damages. It can be relied upon to allow a tribunal or a court to adapt the terms of the contract so that the parties' can reasonably overcome the impediment and perform their obligations [CISG-AC Op. No. 7 ∫40; Ishida p.372]. Thus, hardship and the remedy of adaptation are both covered under Art. 79 CISG.
- 127. In the present case, the imposition of tariffs, would be included as an impediment under Art. 79(1) CISG. It satisfies all the conditions required. It meets the threshold of hardship, was unforeseeable and beyond CLAIMANT'S control. Thus, price adaptation would be justified under Art. 79 CISG.

[3.2.2.2] Even if there is a Gap, the CISG Governs Hardship

- 128. Even if the Tribunal finds that hardship does not come within the scope of Art. 79 CISG or any other provision, the CISG would still govern cases of hardship. An external gap or a *lacunae intra legem* includes those issues which have been intentionally excluded from the scope of the CISG [Viscasillas in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art. 7 §1]. Hardship has not been excluded from the CISG [supra §122] and is thus a lacuna praetor legem or an internal gap.
- 129. Once a gap has been identified, it has to be resolved in accordance with Art. 7(2), in three ways [Viscasillas in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas Art. 7 ∫57], first, application of provisions of the CISG by analogy [3.2.2.2.1], second, usage of the PICC [3.2.2.2.2], and third, as the ultima ratio, recourse to applicable national law [3.2.2.2.4].

[3.2.2.2.1] Application of Provisions of the CISG by Analogy

- 130. The principle behind using analogies for gap-filling is that the *ratio legis* of a certain provision also applies to cases that the wording of that provision does not include [*Brandner 38fn*.]. Analogies with Art. 79 CISG and Art. 50 CISG can be used to establish that hardship and adaptation are covered under the CISG
- 131. First, Art. 79 CISG can be used analogously to justify adaptation of the contract [Atamer in Kroll/Mistelis/Viscasillas \$\infty80f\]. The ratio legis of Art. 79 CISG is to account for a fundamental



change in circumstances. Similar to the concept of hardship, it is based on the doctrine of *clausula* rebus sic stantibus [Mazzacano p.1-3]. Thus, the requirements of hardship can be deduced from Art. 79(1) and threshold required would be based on the "reasonable expectation" test [supra $\int 108$]. Moreover, Art. 79(5) could be used to justify the remedy of adaptation of contract [supra $\int 125$]. In the present case, the conditions required under Art. 79 CISG, which would analogously apply, have been satisfied, and thus adaptation would be justified [supra $\int \int 127$].

132. Second, Art. 50 CISG can also be used analogously to justify price adaptation. This provision allows for a reduction of price when the seller delivers non-conforming goods. The *ratio legis* of this provision is that the buyer can retain the non-conforming goods and ask for a reduction in price so as to bring the contract back into equilibrium [Gartner p.59; Huber §472]. Similarly, the tribunal can adapt the contract and bring the contract back to equilibrium in cases of hardship [Fletchner 1999 p. 237]. There has been an alteration of the contractual equilibrium in the present case. Thus, the tribunal would have the power to adapt the price so as to restore the equilibrium.

[3.2.2.2.3] Gap-filling using the PICC

- 133. The PICC can be used to interpret and supplement international uniform law instruments such as the CISG [*Preamble PICC*]. The usage of the PICC is challenged because the CISG pre-dates it and it is contended that they reflect different principles [*Ferrari 1998 p.169*]. However, there are certain fundamental principles upon which the CISG and PICC are both based and the PICC merely restates those principles [*Basedow 136f.; Case No. 8817 (ICC); DC Galanta 15 Dec 2006*].
- 134. The PICC are not used as general principles in themselves. Instead, they are used as elaborations on the principles on which the CISG is based [Michaels in Vogenauer/Kleinheisterkamp Preamble I \$102; Koch in Felemegas p.124]. Thus, if a provision of the PICC reflects a general principle in the CISG [Bonell 2000 p.97] and clarifies the rules pertaining to an issue that falls within the scope of the CISG, it can be used for the purposes of gap-filling [Rimke p.236; Bridge p.82; Sica p.21; Bonell 1996 p.35-36].
- 135. The principle of good-faith is a general principle of both the CISG and the PICC. It applies not only in international trade as mentioned in Art. 7(1) CISG, but also extends to the contractual relationship of the parties [Schwenzer/Hachem in Schlechtriem/Schwenzer p. 126; Troy; OLG Naumburg 13 Feb 2013; Rb Zwolle 5 March 1997; Secretariat Commentary CISG Art. 6 §3f; Keily p. 23; Bonaventure v. Société Pan African Export]. It would be contrary to the principle of good faith to abuse a right so



that one party gains whereas the other party is ruined [Brunner p.394; Case No. 7365 (ICC)]. When there is a fundamental alteration in the equilibrium of the contract, a party cannot insist on performance as per the original conditions of the contract and it is obliged to attempt to renegotiate to adapt the contract [Fletchner 1999 p.236; Fontaine/de Ly p.517; Veneziano p.147; Pirozzi p.211; CISG-AC Op. No. 7 \$40; Huber, in MünchKomm BGB Art. 79 \$21; Magnus in Staudinger Art. 79 \$24; Uribe, 274f.]

- 136. Art. 6.2.3 PICC, which lays down a duty of re-negotiation in cases of hardship, is thus, a reflection of the principle of good-faith that is also found in the CISG. [Veneziano p. 147; McKendrick in Vogenauer/Kleinheisterkamp Art. 6.2.3 §1]. Art. 6.2.2 PICC lays down the conditions required for hardship. Both of these provisions clarify the rules pertaining to hardship and adaptation. Thus, they can be used to supplement the CISG on the issue of hardship [Southerington §4.1; Liu §21.2.1; Perillo p.9; Bund p.392; Pirozzi p.216f.; Dupiré v. Gabo].
- 137. In the present case, the imposition of the tariffs satisfies the conditions required for hardship under Art. 6.2.2 PICC. First, it met the required threshold [supra \$\infty 108-110]\$, second, it happened after the conclusion of the contract [supra \$\infty 111]\$, third, it was not reasonably foreseeable [supra \$\infty 112f\$] fourth, it was beyond CLAIMANT'S control [supra \$\infty 114]\$ and fifth, its risk was not assumed by Claimant [supra \$\infty 115]\$. Thus, price adaptation is justified under Art. 6.2.3 PICC.

[3.2.2.2.4] Recourse to the Applicable National Law

138. As the *ultima ratio*, Art. 7(2) CISG provides that if general principles cannot be used to fill the gap, then the issue can be settled 'in conformity with the law applicable by virtue of the rules of private international law.' The applicable national law would be the law governing the contract and in turn the law governing the contract would be the law chosen by the parties [Briggs \$11.06; North/Fawcett p. 451ff.; Clarkson/Hill p. 203f.]. Clause 14 specifies that the law of Mediterraneo shall govern the Sales Agreement [Cl. Ex. 5]. The contract law of Mediterraneo is a verbatim adoption of the PICC. Art. 6.2.2 and Art. 6.2.3 PICC would apply and as per these provisions adaptation is justified in the present case [supra \$137].

CONCLUSION

The remedy of price adaptation in cases of hardship is allowed under the CISG and even under Mediterranean law. The unforeseeable imposition of tariffs by the Equatorania satisfies all the conditions required for hardship. Thus, CLAIMANT is entitled to payment of 1,250,000 USD under the CISG.



PRAYER FOR RELIEF

In light of the above submissions, counsel for Claimant respectfully requests the Tribunal to find that:

- (1) The Tribunal has the power to adapt the contract
- (2) Claimant is entitled to submit evidence from the other arbitration proceedings
- (3) Claimant is entitled to the payment of 1,250,000 USD resulting from an adaptation of the price

•



CERTIFICATE

Bangalore, 6 December 2018

We hereby confirm that this Memorandum was written only by the persons who have signed below. We also confirm that we did not receive any assistance during the writing process from any person who is not a member of this team.

nghavia Sining NC Satyajit Bose Vrishank Singhania

Srinivas NC

Satyajit Bose